L-PIPECOLIC ACID PRODUCTION IN thrA KNOCKOUT Escherichia coli



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology Department of Biochemistry Faculty of Science Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2018 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University การผลิตกรคแอล-พิพีโคลิกใน Escherichia coli ที่มีการน็อกเอาท์ยืน thrA



วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาชีวเคมีและชีววิทยาโมเลกุล ภาควิชาชีวเคมี คณะวิทยาศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2561 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Thesis Title	L-PIPECOLIC ACID PRODUCTION IN thrA	
	KNOCKOUT Escherichia coli	
By	Mr. Suttilak Khuanwilai	
Field of Study	Biochemistry and Molecular Biology	
Thesis Advisor	Assistant Professor KANOKTIP PACKDIBAMRUNG,	
	Ph.D.	

Accepted by the Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Master of Science

Dean of the Faculty of Science (Professor POLKIT SANGVANICH, Ph.D.)

THESIS COMMITTEE

Chairman (Associate Professor TEERAPONG BUABOOCHA, Ph.D.)

Thesis Advisor (Assistant Professor KANOKTIP PACKDIBAMRUNG, Ph.D.)

Ph.D.) Examiner (Assistant Professor Rath Pichyangkura, Ph.D.) External Examiner (Assistant Professor Ratree Wongpanya, Ph.D.) สุทธิลักษณ์ ควนวิไล : การผลิตกรดแอล-พิพีโคลิกใน *Escherichia coli* ที่มีการน็อกเอาท์ยืน *thrA*. (L-PIPECOLIC ACID PRODUCTION IN *thrA* KNOCKOUT *Escherichia coli*) อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก : ผศ. ดร.กนกทิพย์ ภักดีบำรุง

กรดแอล–พิพีโคลิก (L-pipecolic acid, L-PA) เป็นกรดอะมิโนที่ไม่พบในโครงสร้างของโปรตีน แต่มี ้ความสำคัญในแง่ของการเป็นสารตั้งต้นหลักสำหรับการสังเคราะห์สารประกอบที่มีฤทธิ์ทางเภสัชกรรม เช่น ขากคฏมิคุ้มกัน (immunosuppressant) และ ยาชา (anesthetic) การผลิตกรดอะมิโนด้วยกระบวนการหมักของจุลชีพกำลังได้รับความสนใจ ซึ่งหนึ่งในนั้น คือ *Escherichia coli* ที่ผ่านการทำพันธุวิศวกรรม สำหรับการผลิต L-PA จาก *E. coli* ที่ผ่านการทำ พันฐวิศวกรรมนั้น L-lysine ในเซลล์จะถูกใช้เป็นสารตั้งต้น ดังนั้นงานวิจัยนี้ใต้ศึกษาการเพิ่มปริมานการผลิต L-PA โดยการ ้น็อกเอาท์ขึ้น *thrA* ซึ่ง เข้ารหัสให้ homoserine dehydrogenase I ซึ่งเป็นเอนไซม์ที่นำเอาสารดัวกลางในวิถีการสังเคราะห์ ใลซีนไปใช้ในการสังเคราะห์แอล-ทรีโอนีน ในการทำลาขขีน thrA ได้ใช้วิธีการแทรกของอินทรอนกลุ่ม 2 ซึ่งมีความงำเพาะในการ แทรกเข้าในยืนเป้าหมาย พบว่าประสิทธิภาพของอินทรอนกลุ่ม 2 ในการแทรกเข้ายืน thrA ใน E. coli นั้นคิดเป็น 65% โดย กำหนดชื่อ E. coli BL21(DE3) ที่ถูกนีอกเอาท์ขีน thrA นี้ว่า E. coli BL21(DE3) ∆thrA นอกจากนี้ได้ทำการสร้าง รีกอมบิแนนท์พลาสมิด pE22-LPC*D* แล้ว ทรานส์ฟอร์มเข้าสู่ E. coli BL21(DE3) (ให้ชื่อว่า W-LPCD) และ E. coli BL21(DE3) ΔthrA (ให้ชื่อว่า KO-LPCD) โดย pE22-LPC*D* ประกอบด้วย lysdh (เข้ารหัสให้ lysine 6-dehydrogenase) จาก Acromobacter denitrificans, proC (เข้ารหัสให้ pyrroline-5carboxylate reductase) จาก Bacillus cereus ATCC 11778 และ lysC* และ dapA* ซึ่งเข้ารหัสให้ aspartokinase และ dihydrodipicolinate synthase ที่ด้านการขับขั้งแบบข้อนกลับด้วยไลซีน ตามลำดับ การผลิต L-PA สูงสุดที่ประมาณ 0.57 กรัมต่อลิตร เมื่อเลี้ยงในอาหาร Ying ที่ใช้กลีเซอรอลเป็นแหล่งการ์บอน หลังการเหนี่ยวนำด้วย IPTG 0.1 มิสลิโมลาร์เป็นเวลา 168 ชั่วโมง โดยมีค่า specific L-PA production เท่ากับ 0.049 กรัมต่อกรัมของ เซลล์เปียก ซึ่งคิดเป็น 1.8 เท่า เมื่อเทียบกับค่าของ W-LPCD



สาขาวิชา ชีวเกมีและชีววิทยาโมเลกุล ปีการศึกษา 2561 ลายมือชื่อนิสิต ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกบาหลัก

5972075123 : MAJOR BIOCHEMISTRY AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY KEYWORD: L-PIPECOLIC ACID, thrA KNOCKOUT, GROUP II INTRON INSERTION Suttilak Khuanwilai : L-PIPECOLIC ACID PRODUCTION IN *thrA* KNOCKOUT *Escherichia coli*. Advisor: Asst. Prof. KANOKTIP PACKDIBAMRUNG, Ph.D.

L-pipecolic acid (L-PA) is a non-proteinogenic amino acid, however, it is an important precursor and a key ingredient of many pharmaceutically compound syntheses such as immunosuppressants and anesthetics. The production of amino acids via fermentation of microorganisms are getting attention, one of the widely used is an engineered E. coli. L-PA production in the engineered E. coli uses L-lysine in its cell as a substrate. This research aimed to increase L-PA production by thrA knockout. The thrA encodes homoserine dehydrogenase I, the enzyme which draws the intermediate in L-lysine biosynthesis pathway to synthesize L-threonine. The group II intron insertion was used for disruption of *thrA* by specific insertion at the target gene. The capability of group II intron insertion for thrA in E. coli (E. coli BL21(DE3) \DeltathrA) was 65%. Moreover, pE22-LPC*D* was constructed and transformed into E. coli BL21(DE3) (namely W-LPCD) and E. coli BL21(DE3) ΔthrA (namely KO-LPCD). pE22-LPC*D* consisted of lysdh (encoding for lysine 6-dehydrogenase) from Acromobacter denitrificans, proC (encoding for pyrroline-5carboxylate reductase) from Bacillus cereus ATCC 11778, and homologous lysC* and *dapA** which encode for lysine feedback resistant aspartokinase and dihydrodipicolinate synthase, respectively. The highest L-PA production by KO-LPCD was 0.57 g/L when it was cultured in Ying medium containing glycerol as a carbon source at 198 hours after induction with 0.1 mM IPTG. The specific L-PA production was 0.049 g/g WCW, which was 1.8-fold of that obtained from W-LPCD.



Field of Study:	Biochemistry and Molecular	Student's Signature
Academic Year:	Biology 2018	Advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis could not be successfully completed without the great carefulness of my advisor Assistant Professor Dr. Kanoktip Packdibamrung. Therefore, I would like to thank for her excellent guidance, warm encouragement, and fruitful discussion throughout the period of my study.

My gratitude is also extended to Associate Professor Dr. Teerapong Buaboocha, Assistant Professor Dr. Rath Pichyangkura and Assistant Professor Dr. Ratree Wongpanya for giving me your precious time on being my thesis's defense committee and for their valuable comments and useful suggestions.

I would like to thank the Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science, where I carried out the research work. Moreover, I would like to thank all members in room 707, Department of Biochemistry, for helping me all the times and making the laboratory enjoyable. Their assistance and suggestions given to this research work have always been constructive.

I would like to thank the scholarship from Chulalongkorn University to develop research potential for the Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Found) and the scholarship from Dr. Kamchad Mongkolkul academic fund for support.

Finally, indispensable persons are my parents, they are always beside me. I would like to thank for their understanding, encouragement, endless love, and support my education.

Suttilak Khuanwilai

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT (THAI)	iii
ABSTRACT (ENGLISH)	iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 L-pipecolic acid	2
1.2 L-pipecolic acid biosynthesis	4
1.3 L-lysine biosynthesis	6
1.4 Homoserine dehydrogenase	9
1.5 Group II intron	12
1.6 L-pipecolic acid production by fermentation	14
1.7 Objective of this research	16
CHAPTER II MATERIALS AND METHODS	17
2.1 Equipments	17
2.2 Chemicals	19
2.3 Antibiotic	22
2.4 Kits	22
2.5 Enzymes and Restriction enzymes	22
2.6 Primers	22
2.7 Bacterial strains	25
2.8 Plasmids	25
2.9 Media	25
2.9.1 Luria-Bertani broth (LB medium)	25

2.9.2 Fermentation media	25
2.9.2.1 Yplus medium	26
2.9.2.2 Tplus medium	26
2.9.2.3 Gplus medium	26
2.9.2.4 Ning medium	26
2.9.2.5 Ying medium	27
2.10 Competent cell preparation	27
2.11 Agarose gel electrophoresis	28
2.12 thrA knockout in E. coli BL21(DE3)	28
2.12.1 Construction of pACD4K-C-thrA ^{re*}	28
2.12.1.1 <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} amplification	29
2.12.1.2 Cloning of <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} into pACD4K-C	29
2.12.2 Induction of <i>thrA</i> knockout	
2.12.3 Confirmation of <i>thrA</i> knockout	32
2.13 Construction of pE22-LPC*D*	33
2.13.1 Cloning of pE22-C*D*	33
2.13.1.1 Recombinant DNA preparation	33
2.13.1.1.1 pET22-b(+) vector extraction	33
2.13.1.1.2 pET-22b(+) vector preparation	34
2.13.1.2 DNA fragment (<i>lysC*-dapA*</i>) amplification	34
2.13.1.2.1 pD-LPC*D* recombinant plasmid extraction	34
2.13.1.2.2 PCR amplification of gene fragment	34
2.13.1.2.2.1 Primer	34
2.13.1.2.2.2 PCR condition	34
2.13.1.3 DNA fragment preparation	35
2.13.1.4 Ligation of vector DNA and the gene fragment	35
2.13.1.5 Transformation	35
2.13.1.6 Confirmation of pE22-C*D* construction	36
2.13.2 Cloning of pE22-LPC*D* and W-LPCD construction	

2.13.2.1 Recombinant plasmid preparation	36
2.13.2.2 Insertion DNA preparation	36
2.13.2.3 Ligation pE22-C*D* with proC-lysdh fragment	37
2.13.2.4 Transformation of pE22-LPC*D*	37
2.13.2.5 Confirmation of pE22- LPC*D* construction	39
2.14 Construction of KO-LPCD	39
2.15 Expression of cloned genes	39
2.15.1 Protein measurement	41
2.15.2 SDS-PAGE analysis	41
2.16 L-pipecolic acid production	42
2.16.1 Shake flask fermentation	42
2.16.2 HPLC determination of L -pipecolic acid titer	42
2.16.2.1 Sample preparation	42
2.16.2.2 HPLC analysis	43
CHAPTER III RESULTS	44
3.1 <i>thrA</i> knockout	44
3.1.1 Target site selection and primer design for <i>thrA</i> knockout	44
3.1.2 <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} PCR amplification	46
3.1.2 Construction of pACD4K-C-thrA ^{re*}	47
3.1.3 <i>thrA</i> knockout induction	48
3.1.4 <i>thrA</i> knockout confirmation	49
3.1.4.1 PCR using gene specific primers	49
3.1.4.2 PCR using gene specific primer and intron specific primer	50
3.2 pE22-LPC*D* construction	52
3.2.1 Cloning of pE22-C*D*	52
3.2.1.1 PCR amplification of <i>lysC*-dapA*</i> fragment	52
3.2.1.2 Digestion of <i>lysC*-dapA</i> * fragment and pET-22b(+)	53
3.2.1.3 Verification of pE22-C*D* construction	55
3.2.2 Cloning of pE22-LPC*D*	61

3.2.2.1 Digestion of <i>proC-lysdh</i> fragment and pE22-C*D*	61
3.3 Expression of the recombinant proteins	64
3.4 L-pipecolic acid production	66
CHAPTER IV DISCUSSIONS	71
4.1 <i>thrA</i> knockout in <i>E. coli</i> BL21(DE3)	71
4.2 Construction of pE22-LPC*D*	72
4.3 Expression of the involving genes	73
4.4 Growth of the recombinant clones	73
4.5 Production of L-pipecolic acid	75
CHAPTER V CONCLUSIONS	77
REFERENCES	79
APPENDICES	87
VITA	107



Chulalongkorn University

LIST OF TABLES

Page

Table 1	The sequence of primers used in this work	23
Table 2	The E. coli strains used in expression experiment	40
Table 3	Sequence of primers for <i>thrA</i> knockout at the selected site	45
Table 4	Comparison of L-PA production	59



LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure 1 The chemical structure of pipecolate derivatives
Figure 2 The pathways for converting L-lysine into L-pipecolic acid4
Figure 3 Reaction scheme of L-PA biosynthesis by Lys 6-DH and P5CR5
Figure 4 Map of recombinant plasmid pET-ADK-P5CR6
Figure 5 Schematic of diaminopimelate pathway
Figure 6 Map of recombinant pD-C*D*9
Figure 7 Schematic representation of brach in L-lysine biosynthesis pathway11
Figure 8 Schematic representation of target recognition by the RNP during
retrohoming
Figure 9 Mechanism of group II intron mobility
Figure 10 Map of pD-LPC*D*14
Figure 11 Overview of L-PA production in the engineered E. coli
Figure 12 Construction of pACD4K-C- <i>thrA</i> ^{re*}
Figure 13 The diagram of PCR detection of intron insertions
Figure 14 pE22-LPC*D* construction map
Figure 15 Target site prediction for <i>thrA</i> knockout
Figure 16 Diagram of primer binding for <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} PCR amplification46
Figure 17 <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} PCR product
Figure 18 Digestion pattern of <i>thrA</i> ^{re*} with <i>Hin</i> dIII and <i>Bsr</i> GI48
Figure 19 Colony PCR analysis of <i>thrA</i> knockout <i>E. coli</i> using gene specific primers
Figure 20 Colony PCR analysis of <i>thrA</i> knockout <i>E. coli</i> using gene specific primer and intron specific primer
Figure 21 <i>lysC*-dapA*</i> fragment from PCR amplification using pD-LPC*D* as a template
Figure 22 Digestion pattern of <i>lysC*-dapA*</i> fragment and pET-22b(+)54
Figure 23 Plasmid extraction of picked colonies

Figure 24	Restriction pattern of pE22-C*D*	57
Figure 25	The nucleotide sequence comparison of <i>dapA</i> *	59
Figure 26	The nucleotide sequence comparison of $lysC^*$	50
Figure 27 <i>Xho</i> I	Digestion pattern of <i>proC-lysdh</i> fragment and pE22-C*D* with <i>Not</i> I and	51
Figure 28	Plasmid extraction of picked transformants	52
Figure 29	Restriction pattern of pE22-LPC*D*	53
Figure 30 mM IPTG	SDS-PAGE of crude extract of each <i>E. coli</i> clones after induction by 0.4 for 4 hours	55
Figure 31	Growth curve of recombinant clones in various fermentation media	57
Figure 32 media	L-PA production profile of recombinant clones in various fermentation	58
Figure 33	The effect of <i>thrA</i> knockout on L-PA production	70



LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Ala	Alanine
bp	base pair
BLAST	basic local alignment search tool
BSA	bovine serum albumin
°C	degree Celsius
dNTP	2'-deoxynucleoside 5'-triphosphate
EDTA	ethylene diamine tetraacetic acid
g	gram
Glu	Glutamate
HPLC	high-performance liquid chromatography
IPTG	isopropyl-thiogalactoside
kb จุฬาลงกรณ์มหา	kilobase pairs
CHULALONGKORN kDa	UNIVERSITY kilodalton
L	liter
LB	Luria-Bertani
L-PA	L-pipecolic acid
Lys 6-DH	L-lysine-6-dehydrogenase
μg	microgram
μL	microliter

μΜ	micro molar
mA	milliampere
mg	milligram
mL	milliliter
mM	millimolar
Μ	mole per liter (molar)
ng	nanogram
nm	nanometer
OD	optical density
PAGE	polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
pmol	picomole
SDS จหาลงกรณ์มหา	sodium dodecyl sulfate
Thr CHULALONGKORN	Threonine
Val	Valine
UV	ultraviolet

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Biomolecules are organic substances which take place naturally in living organisms. Most of them consist of carbon, hydrogen, oxygen, nitrogen in mainly and sometimes have sulfur and phosphorus. Biomolecules comprise macromolecules such as carbohydrate, protein, lipid and nucleic acid and small molecules such as monomer of macromolecules, secondary metabolites, and natural products. Nowadays, biomolecules can be applied for many features to increase their cost. For example, protein can be applied to generate biosensor, and sugar can be applied to synthesize nanomaterials.

One of the interesting biomolecules is an amino acid. Amino acids are organic compounds which have three main groups linked to α -carbon: carboxyl group (-COOH), amino group (-NH₂), and a side chain (R group). The main function of amino acids is the building block of protein in all organisms. However, the other group, non-proteinogenic amino acids also play a key role in living organisms. They are intermediates in biosynthesis and involve in protein post-translation. Moreover, they act as components of bacterial cell walls, neurotransmitters, and toxins. Interestingly, non-proteinogenic amino acids can be used as natural or man-made pharmacological compounds which commonly present in meteorites and in prebiotic. Since amino acids have many functions and involve in many biological processes, so they can be applied to many industries such as animal feed industry (increase essential amino acid), food industry (flavor enhancer by glutamic acid, nutrition improvement), agricultural industry (chelating ability for health of plants) and pharmaceutical and cosmetic industry (some derivatives of amino acids have pharmaceutical activity). Therefore, this study would focus on one amino acid, L-pipecolic acid.

1.1 L-pipecolic acid

L-pipecolic acid or L-PA is one of non-proteinogenic α -amino acids. The chemical structure of L-PA is homologous to proline: differing solely in the ring size. It is a carboxylic acid of piperidine. L-PA was first discovered as a plant constituent by Morrison and his coworker [1]. It is probably a product from the degradation of L-lysine and is broadly propagated in plants. In plants, L-PA acts as a critical regulator of plant systemic acquired resistance (plant SAR) [2]. The inadequate L-PA in plant cells is completely defective in SAR, and also present the reduction of basal resistance to bacterial infection [2] [3]. Moreover, L-PA could find in the other organisms, whether it be microorganism, animal, including human and could be a precursor of the natural bioactive molecule that involves communication between organisms [4]. In microorganism, it is a critical precursor of many useful microbial secondary metabolites, and it also acts as a compatible solute for several microorganisms [5] [6]. L-PA is detected in the hyphae of fungi and yeasts [7]. In mammals, there is a report from the experiment of Rothstein & Miller that L-PA plays a role in lysine metabolism [8]. In human, L-PA is synthesized and has been found in the form of physiological fluids (i.e., plasma, urine, and cerebrospinal fluid). The levels of L-PA in plasma of chronic liver diseases patients are higher than in normal one [9]. Patients with peroxisomal disorders, including Zellweger syndrome, infantile Refsum disease, or adrenoleukodystrophy also present high levels of L-PA in plasma, urine, and cerebrospinal fluid [10]. L-PA may play an important role in brain development, metabolism, and electrophysiology/ neurotransmitter regulation; however, its neurological roles are unclear [11].

L-PA also plays an important role in chemical, agricultural, and pharmaceutical industries [12] [13]. Especially, in the pharmaceutical industry, the chiral intermediates are more than 50% of all current drugs [14]. The high purity L-PA was used as a

precursor for the synthesis of many drug types such as immunosuppressor (macrolidepicolinate) rapamycin, FK-520, and FK-506 which are vital in the clinic [15] and the anesthetics bupivacaine, chloroprocaine and ropivacaine which vastly used in local anesthesia [16]. The chemical structure of drugs which use L-PA as a precursor are shown in Figure 1. Moreover, L-PA is one of the high-value compounds, and it has price around 968 USD per gram.

L-PA was first prepared by Ladenberg in 1891. This chemical method employs a hydrogenation reaction of α -picolinic acid hydrochloride using platinum oxide as a catalyst [17]. However, the chemical synthesis has many disadvantages such as unfriendly environment, high production cost, or unspecific product. Therefore, many research groups have attempted to synthesize L-PA via a biological process.



Figure 1 The chemical structure of pipecolate derivatives

The pipecolate groups are shown in red.

Source : Ying H. et al., 2017 [18]

1.2 L-pipecolic acid biosynthesis

Biosynthesis of L-PA has been vastly explored in many organisms because it closely relates to lysine metabolism [19]. In microorganisms, there are three main pathways which can convert L-lysine into L-PA. Firstly, the α -amino group is eliminated from lysine and the ϵ -nitrogen consolidates with the α -carboxyl group to generate L-PA. One important intermediate in this pathway is Δ^1 -piperideine-2carboxylate acid (P2C). Secondly, L-lysine is directly converted to L-PA using the activity of lysine cyclodeaminase [20]. Finally, the ϵ -nitrogen of L-lysine is eliminated and then α -nitrogen consolidates into L-PA via the important intermediate, Δ^1 -piperideine-6- carboxylate acid (P6C) [21]. All of these pathways are shown in Figure 2.



Figure 2 The pathways for converting L-lysine into L-pipecolic acid

In this study, we focused on the pathway which using P6C as an intermediate. Even though *E. coli* cannot synthesize L-PA in its cell, the transformation of some heterologous genes involving in L-PA synthesis could make *E. coli* to produce L-PA [22] [23]. So, our laboratory brought these pieces of knowledge to create *E. coli* strain, which could produce L-PA. This *E. coli* strain harbors *lysdh* encoding lysine-6-dehydrogenase (Lys 6-DH, ADK) from *Acromobacter denitrificans* K-1 [24] and *proC* encoding pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase (P5CR) [25]. The reactions which converting L-lysine into L-PA by the activities of Lys 6-DH and P5CR are shown in Figure 3. These two genes were cloned into pET-17b to form pET-ADK-P5CR by Srimuang in 2010 [25] (Figure 4). After that, pET-ADK-P5CR was transformed into *E. coli* BL21 (DE3). After the cell was incubated in the reaction mixture containing 200 mM L-lysine in 200 mM Tris-HCl buffer, pH 9.0 for 24 hours, it was found that L-PA was produced approximately 1.74 g/L [25].



Figure 3 Reaction scheme of L-PA biosynthesis by Lys 6-DH and P5CR



Figure 4 Map of recombinant plasmid pET-ADK-P5CR

However, production of L-PA by incubation in a reaction mixture is hard to use in large scale production or apply for industrial production. There are some drawbacks, such as complicated multistage or easily contaminated. So, fermentation is an interesting alternative process.

L-lysine is an important factor that we need to consider because it is used as a substrate for L-PA production. So, the incensement of L-PA production depends on the amount of L-lysine as well.

Chulalongkorn University

1.3 L-lysine biosynthesis

In *E. coli*, L-lysine is synthesized via diaminopimelate pathway (Figure 5). In this pathway, there are two key enzymes, aspartokinase (AK) and dihydrodipicolinate synthase (DHDPS), which are feedback inhibited by L-lysine. In *E. coli*, three isozymes of AK are found [26]; however, one of the isozymes, which is direct to L-lysine biosynthesis and involves in feedback inhibition by L-lysine is AK III. The AK III is encoded by *lysC*. The function of AK III is to convert L-aspartate into L-aspartyl-4-phosphate, which is the first reaction in the diaminopimelate pathway and

one of the rate-limiting steps in this pathway [27] [28]. In 2011, Chen and his coworkers reported that the mutation of Val at 339 to Ala (V339A) of AK III could remain the activity up to 95% when the concentration of L-lysine was increased to 20 mM [28].

DHDPS, which is encoded by *dapA* catalyzes the reaction for converting L-aspartate-semialdehyde to L-2,3-dihydrodipicolinate. This reaction is the first specific reaction for L-lysine biosynthesis and is another rate-limiting step of diaminopilmelate pathway. Geng and his colleagues studied feedback resistant inhibition of DHDPS in 2013 [29]. They mutated *E. coli* DHDPS at Glu 84 to Thr (E84T), it remained the highest activity up to 90% when the concentration of L-lysine was increased to 10 mM.

Therefore, in our previous study, Norasetsingh mutated *lysC* and *dapA* of *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) to *lysC** (V339A) and *dapA**(E84T), respectively. Then, the recombinant plasmid containing *lysC** and *dapA** was constructed and named pD-C*D* (Figure 6). The concept of his work is that the mutation of L-lysine feedback inhibition enzyme to L-lysine feedback resistant enzyme should give more production of L-lysine in *E. coli* cell when L-lysine in the cell is increased [30].



Figure 5 Schematic of diaminopimelate pathway



Figure 6 Map of recombinant pD-C*D*

Not only AK and DHDPS but also homoserine dehydrogenase affects on L-lysine production.

1.4 Homoserine dehydrogenase

Homoserine dehydrogenase (HSDH) can be found in many organisms such as plants, yeasts, and bacteria. The function of HSDH depends on each organism and also each type of an organism. For *E. coli*, HSDH consists of two domains that are N-terminal aspartokinase domain and C-terminal homoserine dehydrogenase domain. Thus, it is a bifunctional enzyme [31]. HSDH involves in aspartate metabolic pathway, the upstream pathway for L-lysine biosynthesis. It catalyzes at the third step of the aspartate metabolic pathway, which converts L-aspartate 4-semialdehyde into L-homoserine. L-homoserine is an intermediate in threonine biosynthesis. So, HSDH catalyzes the reaction at the branch of the L-lysine biosynthesis pathway that L-aspartate 4-semialdehyde is drawn to L-homoserine [32] (Figure 7).

There are two isozymes of HSDH, homoserine dehydrogenase I (HSDH I) and homoserine dehydrogenase II (HSDH II). They certainly possess remarkable similarities activity [33]. HSDH I is encoded from *thrA*. The nucleotide size of *thrA* is 2463 bp which locates at 336 to 2798 of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) genome. It is the key enzyme in the regulation of threonine biosynthesis [34] [35]. HSDH II is encoded from *metL*. The nucleotide size of *metL* is 2433 bp which locates at 4038382 to 4040814 of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) genome. This enzyme involved in methionine biosynthesis. It is an enzyme whose synthesis is controlled by the concentration of methionine in the intracellular pool [33]. However, HSDH I plays a significant role in enhancing quantitative expression more than HSDH II around 6-fold [36].

Therefore, in our hypothesis, if the *thrA* is knocked out, *E. coli* cell cannot produce HSDH I, the enzyme which draws L-aspartate semialdehyde from L-lysine biosynthesis pathway. So, the L-lysine production should be increased. For knockout method, the activity of group II intron was interesting.



UHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Homoserine dehydrogenase I and II can draw L-aspartate-semialdehyde, the intermediate in L-lysine biosynthesis pathway for L-threonine and L-methionine biosynthesis.

1.5 Group II intron

An intron is nucleotide fragments which are removed during maturation by RNA splicing [37]. The intron is classified into at least four classes: introns in nuclear proteincoding genes that are removed by spliceosomes (spliceosomal introns), introns in nuclear and archaeal transfer RNA genes that are removed by proteins (tRNA introns), Third self-splicing group I introns that are removed by RNA catalysis, and self-splicing group II introns that are removed by RNA catalysis. The types of introns are identified through the examination of the intron structure by DNA sequence analysis, genetic and biochemical analysis of RNA splicing reactions [37]. However, in this study, we focused on group II intron because of its application.

Group II introns are mobile genetic elements which are found in bacterial and organelle chromosomes. It possesses 1. an intron-encoded protein (IEP), LtrA which has reverse transcriptase activity, 2. a catalytically active intron RNA (ribozyme) which has RNA splicing or maturase, and 3. DNA endonuclease activities. Group II introns can mobilize autonomously with a high frequency to allelic sites, homing process [38]. The mobility can occur after the IEP assists the intron RNA fold into active form to promote splicing resulting in ligated to exon and an intron lariat-IEP ribonucleoprotein (RNP) complex. The RNP complex can recognize specific DNA target sites and promotes the integration of the intron RNA directly into one strand of DNA target by reverse splicing. The specific recognition site depends on the pairings of the exon binding sites (EBS1, EBS2, and δ) on the RNA together with the intron binding sites (IBS1, IBS2, and δ) on the DNA (shown in Figure 8). Then, the IEP cleavages the opposite strand, and it is used as a primer for reverse transcription of intron RNA insertion [39] [40] [41] [42]. After that cDNA copy of intron has completed the integration with genomic DNA by repair mechanism or cellular recombination [43] [44]. The intron mechanism is shown in Figure 9.



Figure 8 Schematic representation of target recognition by the RNP during



Source: Ichiyanagi K. et al., 2003 [45]



Figure 9 Mechanism of group II intron mobility

Source: Perutka J., 2012 [46]

1.6 L-pipecolic acid production by fermentation

Fermentation is the most popular method for the production of organic substance through the action of enzymes in microorganisms. So, it also was interesting for L-PA production because of easy preparation, high yield production, and high specific product. There are many reports on L-PA fermentation by *Corynebacterium glutamicum* [47] and *E. coli* [48].

In our previous work, Khuanwilai constructed recombinant plasmid, named pD-LPC*D* (consists of *lysdh*, *proC*, *lysC** and *dapA** on pRSFDuet-1) (Figure 10). Then, pD-LPC*D* was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3). This *E. coli* strain was used for L-PA fermentation in glycerol minimal medium [49]. They could produce L-PA approximate 0.16 g/L [50]. The overview of L-PA production in this strain is shown in Figure 11.



Figure 10 Map of pD-LPC*D*



1.7 Objective of this research

This research aimed to improve L-PA production in *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ *thrA* by feedback resistance *lysC** and *dapA** to increase L-lysine production in *E. coli* cell as well as the heterologous expression of *lysdh* and *proC* to transform L-lysine to L-PA. Therefore, the outline of this research composed of

- 1. To knock out *thrA* of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) by group II intron insertion
- To construct pE22-LPC*D*, pET-22b(+) carrying *lysdh*, *proC*, *lysC** and *dapA** and transform into *E*. *coli* BL21(DE3) and *E*. *coli* BL21(DE3) Δ*thrA*
- To select fermentation medium and compare L-PA production between wildtype and knockout strains



CHAPTER II

MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Equipments

Autoclave: Model MLS-2420, Sanyo Electric Co., Ltd, Japan

Autopipette: Pipetman, Gilson, France

Centrifuge, refrigerated centrifuge: Sorvall Legend XTR, Thermo Scientific,

USA

Centrifuge, microcentrifuge: Microfuge 22R, Beckman Instrument Inc., USA Electrophoresis unit: Minis-150, Major Science, USA Electroporator: MicroPulser™, Bio-Rad, USA Electroporation cuvette: Gene Pulser®/E. coli Pulser® Cuvettes, Bio-Rad, USA Gel Documentation: BioDoc-ItTm Imaging system, UVP, USA Heating box: Model MD-01N Dry bath incubator, MS Major Science, USA High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC): UFLC, SHIMADZU,

Japan

HPLC column: Reversed phase HPLC Inertsil ODS-3, 250 mm x 4.6 mm x 5 μ m column, GL Sciences Inc., Japan

Incubator shaker: InnovaTM 4080, New Brunwick Scientific, USA

Incubator shaker: Model E24R, New Brunswick Scientific, USA

Incubator oven: Series04067, Contherm Scientific., Ltd., New Zewland Lamina flow: HT123, ISSCO, USA

Magnetic stirrer: Model Cerastir CH-1 series, Nickel-electro., Ltd., UK

Membrane filter: 0.45 µm Nylon Membrane Disc, Gs-Tek, USA

Microcentrifuge tubes: 1.5 mL, Nest biotechnology, China

Microwave oven: Model TRX1500, Turbora International Co., Ltd., Korea PCR tubes: Thin-wall 0.2 mL, Axygen Hayward, USA pH meter: Model S200, Mettler ToledoCo.,Ltd., Switzerland Pipette tip: Axygen Inc., USA

Sonicator: Vibra cellTm, SONICS & MATERIALS, Inc., USA Spectrophotometer: BioSpectrometer[®] kinetic, Eppendorf, Germany Spin microtubes: Model microONE, Tomy Digital Biology Co., Ltd., Japan Syringe: 3 mL, 5 mL latex free disposable syringe, Nipro Co., Ltd., Thailand Syringe membrane filter: 0.2 µm Supor[®] Membrane Acrodisc[®], PALL, USA Thermo cycler: T100TM, Bio-Rad, USA

UV transluminator: Model 2011 Macrovue, San Gabriel California, USA Vacuum pump: Millipore Inc., USA

Vortex:Top Mix FB15024, Fisher Scientific, Inc., USA

2.2 Chemicals

Acetonitrile (HPLC grade): Duksan Pure Chemicals, Korea

Acrylamide: Sigma, USA

Agar: Becteriologocal agar powder, Himedia, India

Agarose: Serva, Germany

Ammonium persulphate: Sigma, USA

Ammonium sulphate: Carlo ErbaReagenti, Italy

Boric acid: Merck, Germany

Bovine serum albumin: Sigma, USA

Bromphenol blue: Merck, Germany

Calcium chloride: Scharlau, Spain

Citric acid: Carlo Erba, Italy

Copper sulfate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Coomassie brilliant blue R-250: Sigma, USA

DNA marker: 100 base pair DNA ladder, Fermentas Inc., USA

DNA marker: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA Ladder, ThermoFisher Scienctific, Inc., USA

DNA marker: Lamda (λ) DNA digested with *Hin*dIII, BioLabs, Inc., USA

Ethyl alcohol absolute: RCI Labscan, Thailand

Ethylene diaminetetraacetic acid di-sodium salt (EDTA-di-sodium salt):

Scharlau Chemie S.A., Spain

Ferrous sulfate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Ferrous chloride: Ajax Finechem Pty Ltd., New Zeland

Glacial acetic acid: Carlo ErbaReagenti, Italy

Glycerol: Analytical Univar Reagent, Ajax finechem, Australia

Glycine: BDH, England

Hydrochloric acid: Carlo ErbaReagenti, Italy

Isopropylthio-β-D-galactosidase (IPTG): Serva, Germany

β- mercaptoethanol: Acros Organics, USA

Magnesium sulphate 7-hydrate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Maganese(II) sulphate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Methanol (HPLC grade): RCI Labscan, Thailand

N,*N*'-methylene-bis-acrylamide: Sigma, USA

N,*N*,*N*',*N*'-tetramethyl-1, 2-diaminoethane (TEMED): Carlo Erba Reagent, Italy

Ninhydrin: VWR Prolabo Range, France

dNTP: Biotechrabbit, Germany

Pancreatic digest of casein: Criterion, USA

Phenol reagent: sigma-aldrich, USA

Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF): Sigma, USA

L-pipecolic acid: Wako, Japan

Potassium chloride: Merck, Germany

Potassium di-hydrogen phosphate: Carlo ErbaReagenti, Italy

di-Potassium hydrogen phosphate: Carlo ErbaReagenti, Italy

Protein molecular weight marker: Tricolor protein ladder (10-180kDa),

Biotech rabbit, Germany

RedSafeTM: Nucleic acid staining solution 20,000X, Intron Biotechnology,

Hongkong

Sodium chloride: BDH, England

tri-Sodium citrate dehydrate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Sodium dodecyl sulfate: Sigma, USA

di-Sodium hydrogen phosphate: Carlo Erba, Italy

Sodium hydroxide: Carlo Erba, Italy

Thiamine-HCl: Sigma, USA

Tris(hydroxymethyl)-aminomethane: Carlo Erba, Italy

Yeast extract: Scharlau microbiology, European Union

Zinc sulfate: BDH, England
2.3 Antibiotic

Ampicillin: USBiological, USA

Chloramphenical: Nacalai Tesque Inc., USA

Kanamycin: Sigma, USA

2.4 Kits

GenepHlow[™] Gel Extraction Kit: Geneaid, Taiwan

Presto[™] Mini Plasmid Kit: Geneaid, Taiwan

TargeTron® Gene Knockout System, Sigma-aldrich, USA

2.5 Enzymes and Restriction enzymes

Phusion High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase: Thermo Scientific, USA

Restriction enzymes: New England BioLabs, Inc., USA

T4 DNA ligase: Biotechrabbit, Germany

Taq DNA polymerase: Apsalagen, Thailand

2.6 Primers

The oligonucleotides were synthesized by Integrated DNA Technologies, Singapore. The primers in this work are shown in Table 1.

Primer	Sequence	T _m (°C)	Experiment
thrA-IBS	5'-AAAA <u>AAGCTT</u> ATAATTATCCTTAACCAC CGGCGTGGTGCGCCAGATAGGGTG-3'	69.2	
thrA-EBS1d	5'-CAGAT <u>TGTACA</u> AATGTGGTGATAACAGA TAAGTCGGCGTGCGTAACTTACCTTTGT-3'	67.2	thrA knockout
thrA-EBS2	5'-TGAACGCAAGTTTCTAATTTCGATTGTGGT TCGATAGAGGAAAGTGTCT-3'	65.2	(<i>mrA</i> ⁻ ampuncauon)
EBS universal	5'-CGAAATTAGAAACTTGCGTTCAGTAAAC-3'	54	
thrA-F	5'-ATGCGAGTGTTGAAGTTCGGC-3'	58.3	<i>thrA</i> knockout
thrA-R	5'-TCAGACTCCTAACTTCCATGAGAGG -3'	57.3	confirmation
Note: The underlined	sequences are restriction sites.		

Table 1 The sequence of primers used in this work

(continued)

Primer	Sequence	T _n (°C)	Experiment
<i>Hin</i> dIIIT71ysCmu	5'-CCC <u>AAGCTT</u> GGCTCTCCCTTATGC-3'	62	<i>lysC*-dapA</i> * fragment
NotIdapAR	5'-ATAAGAATGCGGCCGCGGGCGCGACTTTT -3'	69.7	amplification
UpT7promoter	5'-ATCGAGATCTCGATCCCGCG-3'	60.7	
dapAsequp-R	5'-TCGCCAGTGGTGCCAACAGAAACGATCG-3'	6.69	DNA sequencing of
DownlysC	5'-TACTGTATGGCCTGGAAGC-3'	55.5	lysC* and dapA*
T7terminator (universal primer)	5'-GCTAGTTATTGCTCAGCGG-3'	54	
Note: The underlined	sequences are restriction sites.		

Table 1 The sequence of primers used in this work

24

2.7 Bacterial strains

Escherichia coli TOP10 was used as a cloning host.

Escherichia coli BL21(DE3), genotype: F- ompT hsdS_B(r⁻_B m⁻_B) gal dcm

(DE3), was used as a host for thrA knockout and gene expression.

2.8 Plasmids

pACD4K-C was used for construction of *thrA* knockout *E. coli* BL21(DE3) (Appendix A).

pET-22b(+) was used for cloning and expression of *lysC**, *dapA**, *lysdh* and *proC* (Appendix B).

2.9 Media

2.9.1 Luria-Bertani broth (LB medium)

LB medium containing 1% pancreatic digest of casein (peptone C), 0.5% NaCl, and 0.5% yeast extract, was prepared (Sambrook et al. 1989). For agar plate, the medium was supplemented with 1.5% (w/v) biological agar. The medium was sterilized by autoclaving for 20 minutes at 121 °C and 15 psi. If needed, a selective antibiotic drug was then supplied.

2.9.2 Fermentation media

The fermentation media were used for the production of L-PA. In all of these media, glycerol was used as a carbon source. The pH of the media was adjusted to 7.0 by NaOH.

2.9.2.1 Yplus medium

Yplus medium was modified from Thongchuang et al., 2012 [49]. This medium contained 30 g/L glycerol, 50 g/L (NH4)2SO4, 0.81 g/L MgCl2.6H2O, 2.43 g/L KH2PO4, 2.43 g/L K2HPO4, 2 g/L yeast extract, 0.0085 g/L thiamine-HCl, 2 mg/L FeSO47H2O, 2 mg/L MnSO4.H2O, 0.05 g/L CaCl2.2H2O and 0.01 g/L ZnSO4.7H2O, pH 7.0.

2.9.2.2 Tplus medium

Tplus medium was modified from Thongchuang et al., 2012 [49]. This medium contained 30 g/L glycerol, 50 g/L (NH4)2SO4, 0.81 g/L MgCl2.6H2O, 2.43 g/L KH2PO4, 2.43 g/L K2HPO4, 0.085 g/L yeast extract, 0.0085 g/L thiamine-HCl, 2 mg/L FeSO47H2O, 2 mg/L MnSO4.H2O, 0.05 g/L CaCl2.2H2O, 0.01 g/L ZnSO4.7H2O and 0.476 g/L threonine, pH 7.0.

2.9.2.3 Gplus medium

Gplus medium was modified from Thongchuang et al., 2012 [49]. This medium contained 30 g/L glycerol, 50 g/L (NH4)2SO4, 0.81 g/L MgCl2.6H2O, 2.43 g/L KH2PO4, 2.43 g/L K2HPO4, 0.085 g/L yeast extract, 0.0085 g/L thiamine-HCl, 2 mg/L FeSO47H2O, 2 mg/L MnSO4.H2O, 0.05 g/L CaCl2.2H2O, 0.01 g/L ZnSO4.7H2O and 0.75 g/L glycine, pH 7.0.

2.9.2.4 Ning medium

Ning medium was modified from Ning et al., 2016 [51]. This medium contained 30 g/L glycerol, 2 g/L yeast extract, 4g/L peptone C, 1 g/L sodium citrate tribasic dihydrate, 2g/L KH₂PO₄, 0.7 g/L MgSO₄, 100 mg/L FeSO₄, 100 mg/L MnSO₄, 0.8 mg/L thiamine-HCl and 0.2 mg/L biotin, pH 7.0.

2.9.2.5 Ying medium

Ying medium was modified from Ying et al., 2017 [18]. This medium contained 30 g/L glycerol, 12 g/L peptone C, 8 g/L yeast extract, 2.1 g/L citric acid.H₂O, 2.5 g/L (NH₄)₂SO₄, 0.1 g/L FeCl₃, 0.5 g/L MgSO₄.7H₂O, 0.5 g/L K₂HPO₄.3H₂O, 3 g/L KH₂PO₄ and 15.13 g/L Na₂HPO₄.12H₂O, pH 7.0.

2.10 Competent cell preparation

The competent cell in this research was prepared for electroporation. A single colony of *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) was grown in 5 mL of LB medium at 37 °C for 16 hours with shaking at 250 rpm. The 1 mL of the fresh overnight culture of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) was inoculated into 100 mL of LB broth to use it as a starter, and then the cell culture was grown at 37 °C for 18 h with shaking at 250 rpm. The 2 mL of starter was inoculated into 200 mL of LB medium and continued to grow at 37 °C, 250 rpm until OD₆₀₀ reached around 0.3-0.4. The culture was chilled and centrifuged at 3,000 xg for 10 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatant was discarded and the cell pellet was washed for two times with cold sterile water. The washed cell was obtained by centrifugation at 3,000 xg for 10 minutes. Then, the cell was washed again with 25 mL of 10% cold sterile glycerol in distilled water and centrifuged at 3,000 xg for 15 minutes. Finally, the cell pellet was resuspended with 10% cold sterile glycerol to the final volume around 2 mL. The cell suspension was divided to each 50 μ L and stored at -80 °C.

2.11 Agarose gel electrophoresis

The agarose gel electrophoresis was used for analysis, separation, identification, or purification of DNA. In this research, TBE buffer (89 mM Tris-base, 89 mM boric acid and 20 mM EDTA) was used as a buffer for agarose gel preparing and running. Agarose powder was balanced and mixed with 1X TBE buffer, the percentage of agarose gel was depended on the size of DNA in each experiment. Then the mixture was heated in a microwave oven until agarose powder was completely dissolved. When the temperature of the agarose solution was decreased to 50-60 °C, RadSafeTM was added to 5% (v/v) of final concentration before pouring into the tray. After the agarose gel was absolutely set, it was soaked in 1X TBE buffer in electrophoresis chamber. The samples were mixed with DNA loading dye (NEB, England) before loading into the well of agarose gel. The DNA samples were moved from cathode to anode. After the run, The DNA was visualized by UV light of a gel document machine. The size and intensity of DNA samples were compared with the bands of a DNA ladder.

2.12 thrA knockout in E. coli BL21(DE3)

thrA in *E. coli* BL21(DE3) was knocked out using Targetron gene knockout system kit.

2.12.1 Construction of pACD4K-C-thrA^{re*}

For *thrA* target site selection in *E. coli* BL21(DE3), Technical Services Scientist Team of Millporesigma predicted the potential intron insertion sites and designed primers for construction of intron re-targeting fragment which specific for the target site. Then the thrA-IBS, thrA-EBS1d, and thrA-EBS2 primers (Table 1) were used to perform the PCR reaction for construction of intron re-targeting fragment $(thrA^{re^*})$.

2.12.1.1 *thrA*^{re*} amplification

The four-primer master mix consisting of 10 μ M thrA-IBS, 10 μ M thrA-EBS1d, 2 μ M thrA-EBS2 and 2 μ M EBS universal was prepared. The intron PCR template, obtained from Targetron gene knockout system kit (Sigmaaldrich, USA) was used. The 50 μ L of PCR reaction contained 1 μ L of the four-primer master mix, 1 μ L of intron PCR template, 25 μ L of JumpStart REDTaq ReadyMix and 23 μ L ultra-pure water. The PCR condition consisted of initial denaturation at 94 °C for 30 seconds, 30 cycles of denaturation at 94 °C for 15 seconds, annealing at 55 °C for 30 seconds, extension at 72 °C for 30 seconds, following by final extension at 72 °C for 2 minutes. The PCR product (*thrA*^{re*}) was made visible by 4% agarose gel electrophoresis.

2.12.1.2 Cloning of *thrA*^{re*} into pACD4K-C

The *thrA*^{re*} PCR product from section 2.12.1.1 was double digested with *Hin*dIII and *Bsr*GI to generate cohesive ends. The 20 μ L of digestion reaction consisted of 200 ng of *thrA*^{re*}, 1X restriction enzyme buffer, 20 units of *Hin*dIII, 10 units of *Bsr*GI. Then, the ligation between digested *thrA*^{re*} and pACD4K-C linearized vector, which had the overhang site of *Hin*dIII and *Bsr*GI was performed to construct pACD4K-C-*thrA*^{re*} (Figure 12). The 1 μ L of the ligation reaction was transformed into 50 μ L of competent *E. coli* BL21(DE3) by electroporation. The transformant was added with 450 μ L of LB medium and grown at 37 °C with shaking for 1 hour.

2.12.2 Induction of thrA knockout

The 100 μ L of transformation reaction from section 2.12.1.2 was transferred into 3 mL LB medium containing 25 μ g/mL chloramphenicol and 1% (w/v) glucose. The culture was incubated at 37°C overnight with shaking. The 40 μ L of the overnight culture was added into 2 mL of LB medium containing 25 μ g/mL chloramphenicol and 1% glucose. The culture was grown at 37 °C with shaking until OD₆₀₀ reached around 0.2. The incubator was cooled to 30 °C. Then, 0.5 mM final concentration of IPTG was supplied, and the incubation was continued for 30 minutes with shaking. After the 30-minute induction step, the cells were centrifuged at 9,000 xg for 2 minutes. The cells were resuspended in 1 mL of LB medium containing 1% glucose and incubated at 30 °C for 1 hour with shaking. The culture was plated on LB agar plate containing 30 μ g/mL kanamycin.



Figure 12 Construction of pACD4K-C-*thrA*^{re*}

2.12.3 Confirmation of thrA knockout

The *thrA* knockout colonies from section 2.12.2 were confirmed by colony PCR. The single growing colonies were picked and resuspended in 10 μ L of ultra-pure water. The colony PCR reaction contained 10 μ L of cell suspension, 0.2 μ M of each primer, 2.5 units of *Taq* DNA polymerase, 1X reaction buffer, 200 μ M of dNTP mix, 2 mM MgCl₂. The cycling instruction consisted of initial denaturation at 95 °C for 5 minutes, and 30 cycles of denaturation at 95 °C for 30 seconds, extension at 72 °C for 3 minutes following by final extension at 72 °C for 10 minutes. The PCR product was visualized by agarose gel electrophoresis for verification of PCR product size.

In the confirmation process, 2 sets of PCR were performed. Firstly, gene specific primers (thrA-F and thrA-R, Table 1) were used for amplification. These primers were specific at the start and stop site of *thrA* to check the insertion of intron group II on *thrA* (Figure 13A). The other one used one gene specific primer and one intron specific primer (thrA-F and EBS universal, Table 1). In this set, one of the primers bound on *thrA* and the other one bound on the intron insertion to amplify across gene-intron junctions (Figure 13B).





Figure 13 The diagram of PCR detection of intron insertions

2.13 Construction of pE22-LPC*D*

2.13.1 Cloning of pE22-C*D*

2.13.1.1 Recombinant DNA preparation

2.13.1.1.1 pET22-b(+) vector extraction

The E. coli BL21(DE3) which carrying pET-22b(+)

vector was grown in 5 mL LB medium containing 100 μ g/mL ampicillin at 37 °C for 16 hours with shaking at 250 rpm. The vector was extracted as described in the protocol of PrestoTM Mini Plasmid Kit in Appendix C.

2.13.1.1.2 pET-22b(+) vector preparation

linear form by *Hin*dIII and *Not*I. The 50 μ L reaction mixture contained 1.5 μ g pET-22b(+), 20 units of *Hin*dIII, and 20 units of *Not*I, 1X 2.1-digestion buffer (NEB, England). The reaction was incubated at 37 °C for 16 hours. The linear form of pET-22b(+) was collected from agarose gel using GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit, as described in Appendix D.

2.13.1.2 DNA fragment (*lysC*-dapA**) amplification

2.13.1.2.1 pD-LPC*D* recombinant plasmid extraction

pET-22b(+), the expression vector, was digested to

The E. coli BL21(DE3) which carrying pD-LPC*D*

was grown in 5 mL LB medium containing 30 μ g/mL kanamycin at 37 °C for 16 hours with shaking at 250 rpm. The recombinant plasmid was extracted by PrestoTM Mini Plasmid Kit.

2.13.1.2.2 PCR amplification of gene fragment

2.13.1.2.2.1 Primer

CHULALONGKORN The pair of primers which used for PCR amplification of *lysC*-dapA** fragment were designed.

2.13.1.2.2.2 PCR condition

The pD-LPC*D* from 2.13.1.2.1 was

used as a template. The PCR reaction in 50 μ L contained 50 ng of pD-LPC*D*, 10 pmol of each primer, 1 unit of Phusion DNA polymerase, 1X Phusion HF buffer, 0.2 mM of each dNTPs, 3% DMSO. The cycling instruction consisted of initial denaturation at 98 °C for 30 seconds, and 30 cycles of denaturation at 98 °C for 10 seconds, extension at 72 °C for 1 minute following

by final extension at 72 °C for 10 minutes. The PCR product was visualized by agarose gel electrophoresis for verification of PCR product size. The PCR product was continued to purify by GenepHlow[™] Gel/PCR Kit.

2.13.1.3 DNA fragment preparation

The PCR product from 2.13.1.2.2.2 was digested by *Hin*dIII and *Not*I. The 50 μ L reaction mixture contained 1 μ g gene fragment, 20 units of *Hin*dIII and 20 units of *Not*I, 1X NEBuffer 2.1 (NEB, England). The reaction was incubated at 37 °C for 16 hours. The digested gene fragment was purified by GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit.

2.13.1.4 Ligation of vector DNA and the gene fragment

The gene fragment (2.13.1.3) was ligated to the pET-22b(+) (2.13.1.1.2) with molar ration 6:1. The 20 μ l of ligation mixture contained 100 ng of vector DNA, 260 ng of the gene fragment, 5x Rapid ligation buffer and 30 units of T4 DNA ligase. The ligation mixture was incubated at 25 °C for 30 minutes. The recombinant plasmid from the ligation reaction was purified by GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit. This recombinant plasmid was named pE22-C*D* (Figure 14).

UHULALONGKORN UNIVERSIT

2.13.1.5 Transformation

pE22-C*D* from 2.13.1.4 was transformed into competent cells of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) by electroporation. In the electroporation step, 5 μ L of the recombinant plasmid was gently mixed with 50 μ L of competent cell and placed on ice. The mixture was transferred into a cold electroporation cuvette. Then, the cuvette was applied one pulse by electroporator. The 500 μ L of LB medium was added into the cuvette to mix with the transformant cell and transferred into 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube. The cell suspension was incubated at 37 °C with shaking for 1 hour. Finally, 300 μ L of the transformant was plated on LB agar plate containing 100 μ g/mL of ampicillin and incubated at 37 °C overnight. The colonies which grew on the selective plate were selected to further experiment.

2.13.1.6 Confirmation of pE22-C*D* construction

The growing colonies from 2.13.1.5 were picked up to culture in 5 mL LB broth at 37 °C with shaking at 250 rpm for plasmid extraction using PrestoTM Mini Plasmid Kit. The recombinant plasmid was digested with *Hin*dIII and *Not*I by the method in section 2.13.1.1.2. The DNA fragments were identified by agarose gel electrophoresis. The recombinant plasmids with correct size were sent to perform DNA sequencing by Bioneer Inc. (Korea).

2.13.2 Cloning of pE22-LPC*D* and W-LPCD construction

2.13.2.1 Recombinant plasmid preparation

pE22-C*D* from 2.13.1 was digested to linear form by *Not*I and *Xho*I. The 50 μ L of reaction mixture contained 2 μ g pE22-C*D*, 20 units of *Not*I and 20 units of *Xho*I, 1X CutSmart[®] buffer (NEB, England) and adjusted the volume to 50 μ l. The reaction was incubated at 37 °C for 16 hours. The linear form pE22-C*D* of was collected from agarose gel using GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit.

2.13.2.2 Insertion DNA preparation

pD-LPC*D* from 2.13.1.2.1 was digested to collect the *lysdh* and *proC* fragment (*proC-lysdh*) by *Not*I and *Xho*I. The 50 μ L digestion mixture contained 1.6 μ g pD-LPC*D*, 20 units of *Not*I and 20 units of *Xho*I, 1X CutSmart[®] buffer (NEB, England). The reaction was incubated at 37 °C for 16 hours. The *proC-lysdh* fragment was separated and collected from agarose gel using GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit.

2.13.2.3 Ligation pE22-C*D* with proC-lysdh fragment

The *proC-lysdh* fragment (2.13.2.2) was ligated to the pE22-C*D* (2.13.1) with molar ratio 1: 10 of vector: insert. The 20 μ l of ligation mixture containing 150 ng of vector DNA, 450 ng of the gene fragment, 5x Rapid ligation buffer and 30 unit of T4 DNA ligase was incubated at 25 °C for 30 minutes. The recombinant plasmid from the ligation reaction was purified by GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit for further transformation. The recombinant plasmid was named pE22-LPC*D* (Figure 14).

2.13.2.4 Transformation of pE22-LPC*D*

pE22-LPC*D* from 2.13.1.4 was transformed into competent cells of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) by electroporation. In the electroporation step, 7 μ l of the ligation reaction from 2.13.1.4 was gently mixed with 50 μ l of competent cell and placed on ice. The mixture was transferred into a cold electroporation cuvette. Then, the cuvette was applied one pulse by electroporator. The 500 μ l of LB medium was added into the cuvette to mix with the transformant cell and transferred into 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube. The cell suspension was incubated at 37 °C with shaking for 1 hour. Finally, 300 μ L of transformant was plated on LB agar plate containing 100 μ g/mL of ampicillin and incubated at 37 °C overnight. The colonies which grew on the selective plate were selected to further experiment.



Figure 14 pE22-LPC*D* construction map

2.13.2.5 Confirmation of pE22- LPC*D* construction

The growing colonies from 2.13.2.4 were picked up to culture in 5 mL LB broth at 37 °C with shaking for plasmid extraction using PrestoTM Mini Plasmid Kit. The recombinant plasmids were digested with *Not*I and *Xho*I as described in section 2.13.2.1. The DNA fragments were identified by agarose gel electrophoresis and PCR amplification of involving genes. The successful pE22-LPC*D* construction, which carried by *E. coli* BL21(DE3) was collected to use in the L-PA production part. The recombinant clone was named W-LPCD.

2.14 Construction of KO-LPCD

The extracted pE22-LPC*D* from 2.13.2.5 was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$ by electroporation. The 2 ng of pE22-LPC*D* was transformed into 50 µl of the competent cell, *E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$. The successful transformant was selected on LB agar plate containing 100 µg/mL of ampicillin and 30 µg/mL of kanamycin. This recombinant clone was named KO-LPCD (*E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$ carrying pE22-LPC*D*).

2.15 Expression of cloned genes

Each *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) strain shown in Table 5 was cultured overnight in 5 mL LB broth at 37 °C with shaking for using as the starter. The starters were inoculated into 100 mL of LB medium. When OD_{600} reached 0.6, IPTG at the final concentration of 0.4 mM, was added. The cultures were continuously incubated for 4 hours after that the cells were collected by centrifugation at 5,000 xg for 10 minutes,

washed with 0.85% NaCl and extraction buffer, respectively. The cell pellets were dissolved again in extraction buffer (0.1 M potassium phosphate buffer, pH 7.4 containing 0.1 mM PMSF, 0.01% β -mercaptoethanol and 1.0 mM EDTA) and were broken by ultrasonic cell disruption. The crude extracts were centrifuged at 10,000 xg 5 minutes to collect the supernatants for SDS-PAGE analysis.

Strain	Description	Reference
pDuet	E. coli BL(DE3) carrying pRSFDuet-1 vector	khuanwilai, 2016
pET22b	<i>E. coli</i> BL(DE3) carrying pET22b(+) vector	This work
pD-ADK	<i>E. coli</i> BL(DE3) carrying pD-ADK recombinant plasmid, pRSFDuet-1 carrying <i>lysdh</i>	khuanwilai, 2016
pD-P5CR	<i>E. coli</i> BL(DE3) carrying pD-P5CR recombinant plasmid, pRSFDuet-1 carrying <i>proC</i>	khuanwilai, 2016
pE22-C*D*	<i>E. coli</i> BL(DE3) carrying pE22-C*D* recombinant plasmid, pET22b(+) carrying <i>lysC</i> * and <i>dapA</i> *	This work
W-LPCD	<i>E. coli</i> BL21(DE3) carrying pE22-LPC*D*, pET22b(+) carrying <i>lysC</i> *, <i>dapA</i> *, <i>proC</i> and <i>lysdh</i>	This work
KO-LPCD	<i>E. coli</i> BL21(DE3) Δ <i>thrA</i> carrying pE22-LPC*D*, pET22b(+) carrying <i>lysC</i> *, <i>dapA</i> *, <i>proC</i> and <i>lysdh</i>	This work

Table 2 The E. coli strains used in expression experiment

2.15.1 Protein measurement

The protein concentration of crude extract of each *E. coli* strain was measured by the modified Bradford method [52]. The 50 μ L of crude extract was mixed with 200 μ L of Bradford's reagent (0.5% (w/v) Coomassie Brilliant Blue G-250, 25% (v/v) absolute ethanol, and 50% (v/v) of 85% phosphoric acid). The reaction mixture was incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. The protein concentration was determined by measuring the absorbance at 595 nm and calculated from the standard curve of standard BSA.

2.15.2 SDS-PAGE analysis

The SDS-PAGE was used to evaluate the molecular weight and intensity of protein. The SDS-PAGE system was performed using the method of Bollag et al., 1996 [53] (Appendix E). The slab gel consisted of 0.1% SDS (w/v) in 10% separating gel and 5% stacking gel. The buffer which used for running the protein in the slab gel was Tris-glycine buffer (25 mM Tris, 192 mM glycine and 0.1% SDS), pH 8.3. For the protein loading preparation, the crude extracts were mixed with 5x sample buffer (60 mM Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 25% glycerol, 2% SDS, 0.1% bromophenol blue and 14.4 mM β -mercaptoethanol), then the reaction mixtures were boiled for 10 minutes. The electrophoresis was performed at a constant of 20 mA per slab gel. The gel was stained with a staining solution (1% (w/v) Coomassie Blue R-250, appendix F) for 30 minutes with shaking. Then, the gel was washed with the destaining solution (Appendix F). The size of protein and the protein band intensity were analyzed by comparing with Tricolor protein ladder.

2.16 L-pipecolic acid production

2.16.1 Shake flask fermentation

Each W-LPCD and KO-LPCD strain was cultured in 5 mL LB broth, which contained only 100 μ g/mL ampicillin for W-LPCD and 100 μ g/mL ampicillin and 30 μ g/mL kanamycin for KO-LPCD for 16 hours with shaking. After that 50 μ L of each culture was inoculated into 100 μ L of LB medium, which containing the same antibiotic. The cells were cultured for 18 hours with shaking for using as the starter. The 1% (v/v) starters were transferred into each fermentation medium as described in section 2.9.2. After OD₆₀₀ reached 0.6, the cultures were induced by IPTG at the final concentration of 0.1 mM. The samples from each fermentation flask were collected every 24 hours until 8 days for monitoring their growth and L-pipecolic acid production.

2.16.2 HPLC determination of L -pipecolic acid titer

2.16.2.1 Sample preparation

The samples from 2.16.1 were centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 10 minutes. The supernatants were collected and filtered through 0.22 μ m syringe filter. After that, the amino acid was derivatized by the method modified from Moulin et al., 2002 [54]. Firstly, 100 μ L of the sample was mixed with 20 μ L of 1.8 M HCl and 20 μ L of 250 mM NaNO₂. The reaction mixture was stood for 30 minutes at room temperature. After that, 20 μ L of 250 mM NH₄Cl was added. After shaking, 100 μ L of 12 M HCl was added and the reaction was incubated at 95 °C in an oven. After 20 minutes of incubation, the reaction was stopped by adding 100 μ L of 10 M NaOH. The reaction mixture was freeze-dried by lyophilizer. The dried sample was resuspended with 100 μ L of ultra-pure water. The supernatant was collected by centrifugation at

10,000 xg for 5 minutes. The 2 μ L of supernatant was added into 500 μ L of 4% (w/v) ninhydrin in glacial acetic acid. After mixed vigorous, the reaction was incubated at 95 °C for 40 minutes in an oven. Finally, the reaction was filtered through a 0.22 μ M nylon syringe filter and kept in HPLC vials.

2.16.2.2 HPLC analysis

The production of L-PA by each *E. coli* clone was determined by HPLC method using Inertsil ODS-3 (C-18) column. The mobile phase was 80% acetonitrile: 20% ultra-pure water, and the flow rate was 1 mL/minute. The standards and samples obtained from 2.16.2.1 were injected in 20 μ L. Photodiode array detector was used. L-PA derivative was detected at the wavelength of 570 nm. The L-PA concentrations were calculated from the standard curve of L-PA.



CHAPTER III

RESULTS

3.1 thrA knockout

3.1.1 Target site selection and primer design for *thrA* knockout

The sequence of *thrA* from *E. coli* BL21(DE3) (accession No. CP001509.3) was sent to Technical Services Scientist Team of Millporesigma for prediction of potential insertion sites. We got 21 predicted sites, as shown in Figure 15. As recommended by Targetron® Gene Knockout System user guide, the predicted insertion site, which gives the highest score and lowest E-value should be the best position for gene knockout. Therefore, in this research, the insertion between nucleotide 1356 and 1357 of the sense strand of *thrA*, which gave the highest score at 9.93 and lowest E-value at 0.023 was selected.

After getting the knockout site, three intron re-target primers, thrA-IBS, thrA-EBS1d, and thrA-EBS2, were designed by Technical Services Scientist Team of Millporesigma while the sequence of ESB universal was fixed and this primer was included in Targetron® kit. The sequences of all primers are shown in Table 3.

	-30	-25	-20	-15	-10	-5	-1+1	+5 +10	+15 Score	E-value
54 55s	ACAT	CAGTG	GCAAA	TGCAG	AACG	TTTTC	TGCGG	GTTGCCGATA	T T 6.88	0.250
516 517s	ТСТА	CCGTC	GATAT	TGCTG	AGTC	CACCC	GCCGT	ATTGCGGCAA	GT 8.90	0.056
804 805s	TACT	TCGGC	GCTAA	AGTTC	TTCA	ссссс	GCACC	ATTACCCCCA	T C 6.14	0.392
1247 1248a	TTGA	TATTG	GCGCG	GGCCA	GCGC	GGCAA	AGAAT	TTCGCCGAGA	T C 6.16	0.387
1311 1312s	GTCG	CCATT	GCTCA	GGGAT	CTTC	TGAAC	GCTCA	ATCTCTGTCG	TG 7.09	0.214
1356 1357s	GTAA	ATAAC	GATGA	TGCGA	CCAC	TGGCG	TGCGC	GTTACTCATC	A G 9.93	0.023
1480 1481s	TGAA	GCGTC	AACAA	AGCTG	GCTG	AAGAA	TAAAC	ATATCGACTT	A C 6.00	0.425
1596 1597s	GAAG	AACTG	GCGCA	AGCCA	AAGA	GCCGT	TTAAT	CTCGGGCGCT	T A 6.82	0.263
1593 1594a	CACG	AGGCG	AATTA	AGCGC	CCGA	GATTA	AACGG	CTCTTTGGCT	T G 6.67	0.289
1629 1630a	GTCA	ACAAT	GACCG	GGTTC	AGCA	GATGA	TATTC	TTTCACGAGG	C G 6.69	0.285
1843 1844a	CATT	GAGCA	GATTT	TGCAG	GTTC	TCAAT	AACCG	GTAATCCAGC	C C 6.07	0.408
1990 1991a	GATC	ATCTC	GCGGA	TCCGG	TTCG	GTATA	ACCCA	TTTCCCGCGC	CA 6.22	0.374
2052 2053s	TCTG	GTATG	GATGT	AGCGC	GTAA	GCTAT	TGATT	CTCGCTCGTG	A A 9.63	0.030
2151 2152s	GAGT	TTAAC	GCTGA	GGGTG	ATGT	TGCCG	CTTTT	ATGGCGAATC	T G 5.79	0.479
2220 2221s	GCGC	GCGTG	GCGAA	GGCCC	GTGA	TGAAG	GAAAA	GTTTTGCGCT	AT 8.40	0.081
2232 2233s	AAGG	CCCGT	GATGA	AGGAA	AAGT	TTTGC	GCTAT	GTTGGCAATA	TT 6.83	0.259
2226 2227a	ATCT	TCATC	AATAT	TGCCA	ACAT	AGCGC	AAAAC	TTTTCCTTCA	T C 5.90	0.451
2271 2272s	AATA	TTGAT	GAAGA	TGGTG	CCTG	CCGCG	TGAAG	ATTGCCGAAG	T G 6.14	0.392
2298 2299s	GTGA	AGATT	GCCGA	AGTGG	ATGG	TAATG	ATCCG	CTGTTCAAAG	T G 5.99	0.427
2307 2308s	GCCG	AAGTG	GATGG	TAATG	ATCC	GCTGT	TCAAA	GTGAAAATG	G C 8.72	0.064
2334 2335s	TTCA	AAGTG	AAAAA	TGGCG	AAAA	CGCCC	TGGCC	TTTTATAGCC	A C 6.05	0.414
					NU WEATAN AND	11 21 12				

Figure 15 Target site prediction for thrA knockout

The red box represented the selected site for the *thrA* knockout. The number, -30,-25...+10,+15 represented the counting nucleotide from knockout insertion site (+ = forward direction, - = reverse direction). The "s" represented sense strand and "a" represented anti-sense strand.

Insertion	Primer	Primer sequence
site	name	(5' to 3')
1356/1357	thrA-IBS	AAAAAAGCTTATAATTATCCTTAACCACC GGCGTGGTGCGCCCAGATAGGGTG
	thrA-EBS1d	CAGATTGTACAAATGTGGTGATAACAGAT AAGTCGGCGTGCGTAACTTACCTTTCTTTGT
	thrA-EBS2	TGAACGCAAGTTTCTAATTTCGATTGTGGT TCGATAGAGGAAAGTGTCT
	EBS universal	CGAAATTAGAAACTTGCGTTCAGTAAAC

 Table 3 Sequence of primers for thrA knockout at the selected site

(m)

3.1.2 *thrA*^{re*} PCR amplification

For knockout *thrA* in *E. coli* BL21(DE3), *thrA*^{re*} fragment, which consisted of the specific site with the target gene, was needed to generate. Two pairs of primer were prepared as described in 2.12.1. These primers were used for assembly PCR. The 5'-primer, thrA-IBS, had *Hin*dIII restriction site and the 3'-primer, thrA-EBS1d, had *Bsr*GI restriction site. In addition, the other two primers, thrA-EBS2 and EBS universal, acted as capture primers to ligate the PCR products from each primer together, as shown in Figure 16. *thrA*^{re*} PCR product was visualized by 1% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 17 with the size around 350 bp.

	EBS universal	thrA-E
		•
	Herocoracie 242020202014 (J. N.	
→ 〕		
thrA-IBS	thrA-EBS2	
(5 exon)		

Figure 16 Diagram of primer binding for *thrA*^{re*} PCR amplification



The first step of pACD4K-C-*thrA*^{re*} construction was digestion of *thrA*^{re*} from section 3.1.1 with *Hin*dIII and *Bsr*GI. The digestions were prepared by the process described in section 2.1212.2. The result was visualized by 4% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 18.



Figure 18 Digestion pattern of *thrA*^{re*} with *Hin*dIII and *Bsr*GI

Lane M : 100 bp DNA ladder

Lane 1, 2 : *Hin*dIII and *Bsr*GI-digested *thrA*^{re*} fragment

The digested *thrA*^{re*} fragment gave a size around 350 bp. Then, this digested fragment was further ligated with pACD4K-C linear vector (Sigma, USA). After that, pACD4K-C-*thrA*^{re*} was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) by the method described in 2.12.1.2.

3.1.3 thrA knockout induction

After transformation as described in 2.12.1.2, the transformant was screened in LB medium containing 25 μ g/mL chloramphenicol. The transformant that contained pACD4K-C-*thrA*^{re*} was induced by IPTG as described in 2.12.2. After the induction, we found 80 colonies which could grow on LB agar plate containing 30 μ g/mL kanamycin.

3.1.4 thrA knockout confirmation

The twenty single colonies from section 3.1.3 were randomly picked for confirmation by colony PCR as described in 2.12.3.

3.1.4.1 PCR using gene specific primers

The gene specific primers, *thrA*-F and *thrA*-R, were used to perform colony PCR. The colony PCR products were analyzed through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 19.





Lane M	: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder
Lane C	: Negative control, colony PCR amplification of wild-type
	E. coli BL21(DE3)

Lane 1-6 : Colony PCR amplification of colony 1-6

The site of colony PCR product of negative control, was

around 2.4 kb, in wild-type *E. coli* BL21 (DE3). For colony PCR of colony 1, 2, 3 and 5 gave DNA band around 4.4 kb that was close to the size of *thr*A including the size of intron insertion (~ 2 kb). On the other hand, the colony PCR of colony 4 and 6 gave 2.4 kb in size that was only the size of *thr*A. So, the colonies which gave the PCR product around 4.4 kb were selected for confirmation in the next step.

3.1.4.2 PCR using gene specific primer and intron specific

primer

Gene specific primer (*thrA*-F) and intron specific primer (EBS universal) were used to perform colony PCR. The PCR products were visualized through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 20.

As expected, the colonies which gave the positive results from section 3.1.4.1 gave a DNA band around 1.5 kb as shown in lane 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 of Figure 20. The 1.5 kb came from 1,356 bp of *thrA* fragment from the start codon to intron insertion site and 219 bp from the intron insertion fragment. Contrarily, wildtype *E.coli*, a negative control, and the colonies which gave the negative result from section 3.1.4.1 did not give the band. So, the colonies which gave a DNA fragment around 1.5 kb were collected to use in the further experiment.



Figure 20 Colony PCR analysis of *thrA* knockout *E. coli* using gene specific primer and intron specific primer

	Street Company
Lane M	: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder
Lane 1-5	: Colony PCR of thrA knockout tranformants
Lane 6	: Colony PCR of colony 6 which gave the negative result in
	Figure 19
Lane C	: Negative control, colony PCR of wild-type E. coli

BL21(DE3)

3.2 pE22-LPC*D* construction

3.2.1 Cloning of pE22-C*D*

3.2.1.1 PCR amplification of *lysC*-dapA** fragment

The *lysC*-dapA** was amplified using pD-LPC*D* as a template. The primers for the amplification were *Hin*dIII-T7-*lysC**, the 5'-primer consisting of *Hin*dIII restriction site, and *Not*I-*dapA**, the 3'-primer consisting of *Not*I restriction site. The PCR amplification was performed according to the condition as described in 2.13.1.2.2.2. The PCR product was analyzed through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis. The *lysC*-dapA** PCR fragments gave a size around 2.5 kb as shown in lane 1 and 2 in Figure 21. The 2.5 kb was from *lysC** (1,399 bp), *dapA** (947 bp) and their upstream and downstream regions. The *lysC*-dapA** fragment was purified from agarose gel by GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR Kit for further experiment.





Figure 21 *lysC*-dapA** fragment from PCR amplification using pD-LPC*D* as a



SHOLALONGKONN SAMENSITI

3.2.1.2 Digestion of *lysC*-dapA** fragment and pET-22b(+)

The $lysC^*$ - $dapA^*$ fragment and pET-22b(+) were digested with *Hin*dIII and *Not*I described in section 2.13.1.3 and 2.13.1.1.3, respectively. The digestion patterns of them were analyzed through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 22.



Figure 22 Digestion pattern of *lysC*-dapA** fragment and pET-22b(+)

Lane M	: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder
Lane 1	: <i>Hin</i> dIII/ <i>Not</i> I-digested pET-22b(+)
Lane 2	: <i>Hin</i> dIII/NotI-digested lysC*-dapA* fragment
	Chulalongkorn University

The pET-22b(+) was completely digested to linear form with a size around 5.5 kb. For $lysC^*$ -dapA* fragment, DNA band with size around 2.5 kb was obtained after the digestion. Then, these two linear DNA fragments were ligated together and transformed into *E. coli* BL21 (DE3).

3.2.1.3 Verification of pE22-C*D* construction

The colonies which could grow on LB agar plate containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin were randomly picked for plasmid extraction. In this experiment, six single colonies were extracted for their plasmid. The obtained plasmids were visualized through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 23.



Figure 23 Plasmid extraction of picked colonies

Lane M	: Lambda DNA/HindIII marker
Lane C	: pET-22b(+) vector
Lane 1-6	: Recombinant plasmid of picked colony No.1 to 6,
	respectively

From the agarose gel electrophoresis, colony No. 1, 3, 5 (in lane 1, 3, 5, respectively) gave larger size when compared with that of pET-22b(+) vector in lane C. So, it might have the insertion of $lysC^*$ - $dapA^*$ fragment into pET-22b(+) vector. Therefore, in this experiment, transformant No. 1 and 5 were selected to verify the insertion by restriction digestion, as shown in Figure 24.

The restriction pattern of pE22-C*D* from transformant No. 1 and 5 gave a band at the size around 8 kb when the plasmids were digested with *Hin*dIII. When they were digested with *Hin*dIII and *Not*I, they gave DNA bands at 5.5 kb and 2.5 kb which were the same size as pET-22b(+) vector and *lysC*-dapA** fragment, respectively. These results confirmed that *lysC*-dapA** fragment was successfully inserted into pET-22b(+) vector to construct pE22-C*D*. After that DNA sequencing was performed by Bioneer Inc. (Korea) to verify *lysC*-dapA** fragment.



Figure 24 Restriction pattern of pE22-C*D*

Lane M : GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder Lane 1 : *Hin*dIII/*Not*I-digested pET-22b(+) Lane 2 : *Hin*dIII/*Not*I-digested *lysC*-dapA** fragment Lane 3 : *Hin*dIII-digested pE22-C*D* from transformant No.1 Lane 4 : *Hin*dIII/*Not*I-digested pE22-C*D* from transformant No.5 Lane 5 : *Hin*dIII-digested pE22-C*D* from transformant No.5
For DNA sequencing of $lysC^*$ - $dapA^*$ fragment, two pairs of primers were used. The first pair was UpT7promotor (forward) and dapAsequp (reverse) primers. These primers were used for DNA sequence analysis of $lysC^*$ and its upstream region. The other pair was DownlysC (forward) and T7terminator (reverse) primer, both primers were used for the analysis of the DNA sequence of $dapA^*$ and its upstream region. After getting the sequencing data, they were compared with $dapA^*$, $lysC^*$ and their upstream region sequence reported by Norasetsingh in 2016 [30] using blastn of NCBI. The nucleotide sequence comparison of $dapA^*$ on pE22-C*D* with reference $dapA^*$ nucleotide sequence is shown in Figure 25. The result showed 100% of identities between the query and reference nucleotides. In parallel, the sequence of $lysC^*$ on pE22-C*D* was compared with that of reference $lysC^*$ using blastn as shown in Figure 26. The result also showed 100% identities between the query and reference nucleotides of $lysC^*$. So, the pE22-C*D* which carrying the corrected nucleotides sequence of $dapA^*$ and $lysC^*$ could be used in the further experiment.

Range	1: 165	to 1088 Gra	<u>phics</u>					V Next M	latch 🔺 Prev
Score	hits(92	4)	Expect	Identi 924/9	ties 24(100%)	Gaps 0/924(0%	6)	Strand Plus/Plus
Ouerv	19	CATGTTCAC	GGAAGTAT	TGTCGCG	ATTGTTACT	/ FCCGATGGAT	GAAAAAGGT	AATGTCTG	78
Sbjct	165		GGAAGTAT	TGTCGCG	ATTGTTACT	IIIIIIIIII ICCGATGGAT	GAAAAAGGT	AATGTCTG	224
Query	79	TCGGGCTAG	TTGAAAAA	ACTGATT	GATTATCAT	IGTCGCCAGO	GGTACTTC	GCGATCGT	138
Sbjct	225	TCGGGCTAG	TTGAAAAA	ACTGATT	GATTATCAT	IGTCGCCAGC	GGTACTTCG	GCGATCGT	284
Query	139	TTCTGTTGG	ACCACTGG	CGAGTCC	GCTACCTTA	AATCATGAC	GAACATGCT	GATGTGGT	198
Sbjct	285	ttctgttgg	CACCACTGG	CGAGTCC	GCTACCTTA	AAATCATGAC	GAACATGCT	GATGTGGT	344
Query	199	GATGATGAC	GCTGGAGCT	GGCTGAC	GGGCGCATT	CCGGTGATT	GCCGGGACT	GGTGCTAA	258
Sbjct	345	GATGATGAC	SCTGGAGCT	GGCTGAC	GGGCGCATT	rccggtgatt	GCCGGGACT	GGTGCTAA	404
Query	259	CGCTACTGC	GACAGCCAT	TAGCCTG	ACGCAGCGG	TTCAATGAC	AGTGGTATC	GTCGGCTG	318
Sbjct	405	ĊĠĊŦĂĊŦĠĊ	SÁCÁGCCÁT	tagcctg	ACGCAGCGC	ttcaatgad	AGTGGTATO	ĠŦĊĠĠĊŦĠ	464
Query	319	CCTGACGGT			CGTCCGTCC	GCAAGAAGGT	TTGTATCAG		378
Sbjct	465	CCTGACGGT	ACCCCTTA	CTACAAT	CGTCCGTCC	GCAAGAAGG1	TTGTATCAG	CATTICAA	524
Query	379	AGCCATCGC	I GAGCATAC	TGACCTG			GTGCCGTCC		438
Sbjct	525	AGCCATCGC	IGAGCATAC	TGACCTG	CCGCAAATI	ГСТСТАТААТ	GTGCCGTCC	CGTACTGG	584
Query	439				GGCCGTCTC				498
Sbjct	585	CANACACCO		AACGGIG	GGCCGTCT	GCGAAAGTA			644
Shict	645								704
Query	559	TTTTGTTCT	SCTGAGCGG	GATGAT	GCGAGCGC			GGCGGTCA	618
Shict	705	TTTTGTTCT							764
Ouerv	619	TGGGGTTAT		GGCTAAC	GTCGCAGCO	GCGTGATATO	GCCCAGATO	TGCAAACT	678
Sbjct	765	TGGGGTTAT	TCCGTTAC	GCTAAC	GTCGCAGCO	SCGTGATATO	GCCCAGATO	HILL HILL	824
Query	679	GGCAGCAGA	GGGCATTT	TGCCGAG	GCACGCGT		CGTCTGAT	CCATTACA	738
Sbjct	825	GGCAGCAGA	AGGGCATTT	TGCCGAG	GCACGCGT	TATTAATCAG	SCGTCTGATO	SCCATTACA	884
Query	739	СААСАААСТ	ATTTGTCGA	ACCCAAT		GGTGAAATGO	GCATGTAA	GAACTGGG	798
Sbjct	885	СААСАААСТА	TTTGTCGA	ACCCAAT	CCAATCCCC	GTGAAATGO	GCATGTAA	GAACTGG	944
Query	799	TCTTGTGGC	ACCGATAC	GCTGCGC	стоссаато	GACACCAATO	ACCGACAG	GGTCGTGA	858
Sbjct	945	TCTTGTGGC	GACCGATAC	GCTGCGC	CTGCCAATO	GACACCAATO	ACCGACAG	GGTCGTGA	1004
Query	859	GACGGTCAG	Aeceecec	TAAGCAT	GCCGGTTTC	GCTGTAAAGT	TTAGGGAGA	TTTGATGO	918
Sbjct	1005	GACGGTCAG	AGCGGCGCT	TAAGCAT	GCCGGTTTC	GCTGTAAAGT	TTAGGGAGA	ATTTGATGO	1064
Query	919	CTTACTCTG	ТСАААА	cececc	942				
Sbjct	1065	CTTACTCTG	TCAAAAGT	CGCGCC	1088				

Figure 25 The nucleotide sequence comparison of *dapA**

Query represented nucleotide sequence of *dapA** on pE22-C*D*. Sbjct represented nucleotide sequence of *dapA** reference from Norasetsingh [30].

core	hite/12	94)	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
356	oits(13	004)	0.0	1384/1384(100%)	0/1384(0%)	Plus/Plus
uery	1	AIGICT	GAAATIGITGI			60
Jerv	61	AACCEC	AGCGCTGATAT	TGTGCTTTCTGATGCCAAC	GIGCGTTTAGTTGTCCTCTCCGCT	120
bict	424	AACCGC	AGCGCTGATAT	TGTGCTTTCTGATGCCAAC	GTGCGTTTAGTTGTCCTCTCGGCT	483
uerv	121	TCTGCT	GGTATCACTAA	TCTGCTGGTCGCTTTAGCI	GAAGGACTGGAACCTGGCGAGCGA	180
bjct	484	TCTGCT	GGTATCACTA	TCTGCTGGTCGCTTTAGCT	GAAGGACTGGAACCTGGCGAGCGA	543
uery	181	TTCGAA	АААСТСБАССС	TATCCGCAACATCCAGTTI	GCCATTCTGGAACGTCTGCGTTAC	240
bjct	544	TTCGAA	AAACTCGACGC	TATCCGCAACATCCAGTT	GCCATTCTGGAACGTCTGCGTTAC	603
uery	241	CCGAAC	GTTATCCGTGA	AGAGATTGAACGTCTGCTG	GAGAACATTACTGTTCTGGCAGAA	300
bjct	604	CCGAAC	GTTATCCGTGA	AGAGATTGAACGTCTGCTC	GAGAACATTACTGTTCTGGCAGAA	663
uery	301	GCGGCG	GCGCTGGCAAC	GTCTCCGGCGCTGACAGAT	GAGCTGGTCAGCCACGGCGAGCTG	360
bjct	664	ĠĊĠĠĊĠ	ĠĊĠĊŦĠĠĊĂĂĊ	ĠŦĊŦĊĊĠĠĊĠĊŦĠĂĊĂĠĂſ	ĠĂĠĊŦĠĠŦĊĂĠĊĊĂĊĠĠĊĠĂĠĊŦĠ	723
uery	361	ATGTCG		TGTTGAGATCCTGCGCGAA		420
bjct	724	ATGTCG	ACCCTGCTGTT	TGTTGAGATCCTGCGCGAA	CGCGATGTTCAGGCACAGTGGTTT	783
uery	421	GAIGIA				480
Jerv	/04	GCGCTG	GCGGAACTGG	CECECTECAECGAECGAE		540
nict	844	GCGCTG			CGTCTCAATGAAGGCTTAGTGATC	903
uerv	541	ACCCAG	GGATTTATCGO	TAGCGAAAATAAAGGTCGT	ACAACGACGCTTGGCCGTGGAGGC	600
bjct	904	ACCCAG	GGATTTATCGG	TAGCGAAAATAAAGGTCG	ACAACGACGCTTGGCCGTGGAGGC	963
uery	601	AGCGAT	TATACGGCAG	CTTGCTGGCGGAGGCTTT	ACACGCATCTCGTGTTGATATCTGG	660
bjct	964	AGCGAT	TATACGGCAG	CTTGCTGGCGGAGGCTTT	ACACGCATCTCGTGTTGATATCTGG	1023
uery	661	ACCGAC	GTCCCGGGCA	CTACACCACCGATCCACG	GTAGTTTCCGCAGCAAAACGCATT	720
bjct	1024	ACCGAC	GTCCCGGGCA	rctacaccaccgatccacg	GTAGTTTCCGCAGCAAAACGCATT	1083
uery	721	GATGAA	ATCGCGTTTG	CGAAGCGGCAGAGATGGC	ACTTTTGGTGCAAAAGTACTGCAT	780
bjct	1084	ĠĂŤĠĂĂ	Atccctttc	ĊĊĠĂĂĠĊĠĠĊĂĠĂĠĂŦĠĠĊ	ACTTTTGGTGCAAAAGTACTGCAT	1143
uery	781	CCGGCA		CGCAGTACGCAGCGATAT		840
bjct	1144	CCGGCA	ACGIIGCIACO	CGCAGTACGCAGCGATAT		1203
hict	1204					1263
uerv	901	GCTCTC	GCGCTTCGTC	GCAATCAGACTCTGCTCAC	TTGCACAGCCTGAATATGCTGCAT	960
bjct	1264	GCTCTC	GCGCTTCGTC		TTGCACAGCCTGAATATGCTGCAT	1323
uery	961	TCTCGC	GGTTTCCTCG	GGAAGTTTTCGGCATCCT	GCGCGGGCATAATATTTCGGCAGAC	1020
bjct	1324	TCTCGC	GGTTTCCTCG	GGAAGTTTTCGGCATCCT	GCGCGGCATAATATTTCGGCAGAC	1383
uery	1021	TTAATO	ACCACGTCAG	AGTGAGCGTGGCATTAAC	CTTGATACCACCGGTTCAACCTCC	1080
bjct	1384	ttaate	ACCACGTCAG	Addtgadgcgtggcattaaco	cttgataccaccggttcaacctcc	1443
uery	1081	ACTGGC	GATACGTTGC	GACGCAATCTCTGCTGAT(GAGCTTTCCGCACTGTGTCGGGTG	1140
bjct	1444	ACTGG	GATACGTTGC	rgacgcaatctctgctgate	GAGCTTTĊĊĠĊĂĊŦĠŦĠŦĊĠĠĠŦĠ	1503
uery	1141	GAGGTO	GAAGAAGGTC	GGCGCTGGTCGCGTTGAT		1200
bjct	1204	GAGGTO	GAAGAAGGTC	IGGCGCTGGTCGCGTTGAT	IGGCAATGACCTGTCAAAAGCCTGC	1563
hict	1201		GGCAAAGAGG			1623
uery	1261	GGCGCA	TCCAGCCATA	CCTGTGCTTCCTGGTGCCC	GGCGAAGATGCCGAGCAGGTGGTG	1320
bjct	1624	GGCGCA	TCCAGCCATA		GGCGAAGATGCCGAGCAGGTGGTG	1683
uery	1321	СААААА	СТССАТАСТАА	TTTGTTTGAGTAAATACTG	TATGGCCTGGAAGCTATATTTCGG	1380
bjct	1684	СААААА	CTGCATAGTA	ATTTGTTTGAGTAAATACTO	TATGGCCTGGAAGCTATATTTCGG	1743
uery	1381	ĢÇÇĢ	1384			
			1717			

Figure 26 The nucleotide sequence comparison of $lysC^*$

Query represented nucleotide sequence of *lysC** on pE22-C*D*.

Sbjct represented nucleotide sequence of $lysC^*$ reference [30].

3.2.2 Cloning of pE22-LPC*D*

3.2.2.1 Digestion of *proC-lysdh* fragment and pE22-C*D*

The pD-LPC*D* was digested with *Not*I and *Xho*I by the method as described in 2.13.2.2. Then, *proC-lysdh* fragment was collected and purified via agarose gel electrophoresis. Moreover, pE22-C*D* was also digested with *Not*I and *Xho*I as described in 2.13.2.1. The digested DNA fragments were analyzed by 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 27.





*Xho*I

Lane M : GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladd	er	
----------------------------------	----	--

- Lane 1 : *NotI/XhoI*-digested *proC-lysdh* fragment
- Lane 2 : *NotI/XhoI*-digested pE22-C*D*

The electrophoresis showed digested band of *proC-lysdh* fragment around 2.2 kb and that of pE22-C*D* around 8.0 kb. Then, these fragments were ligated together by the method described in section 2.13.2.3 to construct the recombinant plasmid, named pE22-LPC*D*. After that, the plasmid was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) cell to construct W-LPCD strain. After transformation, the transformants carrying pE22-LPC*D* were selected on LB agar plate containing 100 μ g/mL of ampicillin. The growing colonies were randomly picked for plasmid extraction and confirmation. The extracted pE22-LPC*D* was analyzed through 0.8% agarose gel electrophoresis, as shown in Figure 28.





Lane M	: Lambda DNA/ <i>Hin</i> dIII marker
Lane C	: pE22-C*D*
Lane 1-8	: Recombinant plasmid of transformant No.1 to 8, respectively
Lane m	: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder

From the agarose gel electrophoresis, only transformant No. 5

(in lane 5) gave the larger size of plasmid when compared with pE22-C*D* in lane C. So, it might have the insertion of *proC-lysdh* fragment into pE22-C*D*. Therefore, the recombinant plasmid from transformant No. 5 was selected to verify the insertion by restriction digestion, as shown in Figure 29.



Figure 29 Restriction pattern of pE22-LPC*D*

- Lane M : Lambda DNA/*Hin*dIII marker
- Lane 1 : *NotI/XhoI*-digested pE22-C*D*
- Lane 2 : *NotI/XhoI* -digested *proC-lysdh* fragment
- Lane 3 : *XhoI* -digested pE22-LPC*D* from transformant No.5
- Lane 4 : *NotI/XhoI* -digested pE22-C*D* from transformant No.5
- Lane m : GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder

The restriction pattern showed that when pE22-LPC*D* was digested by *Xho*I, transformant gave one band which slightly higher than digested pE22-C*D*. And when it was double digested with *Not*I and *Xho*I, it gave two bands at 8.0 kb and 2.2 kb which were the same size as pE22-C*D* and *proC-lysdh* fragment, respectively. This result confirmed that *proC-lysdh* fragment was successfully inserted into pE22-C*D* to construct pE22-LPC*D*. The *E. coli* BL21(DE3) carrying pE22-LPC*D* was named W-LPCD strain.

After we got recombinant pE22-LPC*D*, it was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$ as described in section 2.14. The transformants which could grow on LB agar plate containing 100 µg/mL of ampicillin and 30 µg/mL of kanamycin were picked, and they were confirmed. This new recombinant clone was named KO-LPCD.

3.3 Expression of the recombinant proteins

The expression of *proC*, *lysdh*, *lysC** and *dapA** under T7 promoter in each recombinant strain was determined. The recombinant strains were *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pRSFDuet-1, pET-22b(+), pD-ADK [50], pD-P5CR [50] and pE22-C*D*, pE22-LPC*D* (W-LPCD) as well as *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ thrA harboring pE22-LPC*D* (KO-LPCD). Each strain was induced by 0.4 mM IPTG for 4 hours in LB medium. After that, the recombinant cells were disrupted by sonication, and the crude extracts were collected as described in section 2.15. The proteins expression was observed via SDS-PAGE, as shown in Figure 30. From the SDS-PAGE, Lane 1 and 2 were used as controls. Lane 3, 4 and 5 were used as reference proteins. The results showed that Lys 6-DH, P5CR and AK III, which had the size around 39, 29 and 48 kDa, respectively, gave strong protein band both in W-LPCD and KO-LPCD strains.

On the other hand, the protein band of the mutated DHDPS which had the size around 31.2 kDa was not clearly seen on the SDS-PAGE. In addition, the protein expression pattern between knockout (KO-LPCD) and unknockout (W-LPCD) strains was not significantly different.



Figure 30 SDS-PAGE of crude extract of each *E. coli* clones after induction by 0.4 mM IPTG for 4 hours

*note: The name of recombinant plasmids which began with pD was derived from pRSFDuet-1, whereas pE22 was derived from pET-22b(+).
Lane M : TriColor Protein Ladder, ready to use (10-180 kDa)
Lane 1 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pRSFDuet-1
Lane 2 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pET-22b(+)
Lane 3 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pD-ADK
Lane 4 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pD-P5CR
Lane 5 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pE22-C*D*
Lane 6 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) harboring pE22-LPC*D*

(W-LPCD)

Lane 7 : Crude extract of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$ harboring pE22-LPC*D* (KO-LPCD)

3.4 L-pipecolic acid production

W-LPCD and KO-LPCD strains were cultured in each fermentation medium; Yplus, Tplus, Gplus, Ning, and Ying as described in section 2.16.1. The cultures were induced by 0.1 mM IPTG. The samples from each fermentation flask were collected every 24 hours for growth analysis by optical density monitoring (OD₆₀₀) and L-PA determination by HPLC. The represented data is average from triplicate experiments. The growth and L-PA production profiles are shown in Figure 31 and 32, respectively. KO-LPCD and W-LPCD strain showed the highest growth when they were cultured in Ying medium. W-LPCD gave higher growth than KO-LPCD until 96 hours after that growth of W-LPCD was not significantly different from that of KO-LPCD. However, the error bars of W-LPCD were rather broad. In the other media, the growth of both strains differed more than 2-3 times. For Ning medium, W-LPCD gave higher growth than KO-LPCD. Their growth curves were nearly constant after 72 hours. The growth patterns of these two strains in Yplus medium were similar to those of Ning medium, but their growths were lower around 0.7-0.8 times. The growth in Tplus medium of W-LPCD was similar within Ning medium while the growth in Gplus medium was similar to Yplus medium. On the other hand, the growth of KO-LPCD was ostensibly low in both of Tplus and Yplus media. So, we set criteria that to compare the L-PA production between KO-LPCD and W-LPCD, the OD₆₀₀ of both strains in the same media had to higher than 2.0. Therefore, we brought the samples from Yplus, Ning, and Ying media to detect L-PA titer.

For L-PA production profiles as shown in Figure 32, the highest L-PA production came from KO-LPCD in Ying medium at 168 hours after induction, with 0.57 g/L of L-PA titer. At this point, W-LPCD gave the lower L-PA titer at 0.40 g/L. The L-PA production was increased with increasing the time although the L-PA production rate after 120 hours was slightly decreased. In Ning medium, KO-LPCD

gave higher L-PA production (0.30 g/L) than W-LPCD (0.21 g/L) at 168 hours however their L-PA production rates were lower than in Ying medium. For Yplus medium, the L-PA production from KO-LPCD and W-LPCD were not different before 72 hours. After 72 hours, W-LPCD gave higher L-PA production (0.17 g/L) than KO-LPCD (0.10 g/L).



Figure 31 Growth curve of recombinant clones in various fermentation media.





Figure 32 L-PA production profile of recombinant clones in various fermentation media

The data came from three independent experiments.



Since Ying medium gave the highest growth and L-PA production, the data from the fermentation in Ying medium at the highest production time were selected to analyze the effect of *thrA* knockout to L-PA production. The comparison of L-PA production between KO-LPCD and W-LPCD was performed, and the results are shown in Table 7 and Figure 33. L-PA titer which produced by KO-LPCD was higher than that of W-LPCD around 1.4-fold. Moreover, the specific production from KO-LPCD was 1.8-fold of that obtained from W-LPCD.

S4	L-PA titer	Wet cell weight	Specific production (g/g WCW)	
Strain	(g/L)	(g/L)		
KO-LPCD	0.571 ± 0.01	11.7 ± 1.3	0.049 ± 0.006	
W-LPCD	0.408 ± 0.02	15.1 ± 2.2	0.027±0.003	
	8			
	จุฬาลงกรถ	ณ์มหาวิทยาลัย		

 Table 4 Comparison of L-PA production



Figure 33 The effect of *thrA* knockout on L-PA production



CHAPTER IV

DISCUSSIONS

L-pipecolic acid (L-PA) is produced by *E. coli* only if it is engineered. The heterologous genes, *lysdh* and *proC*, was transformed into *E. coli* cell to make them produced L-PA [25]. Furthermore, L-PA production in *E. coli* involves in L-lysine metabolism because L-lysine is used as a substrate. So, the essential factor in enhancing L-PA production is the amount of L-lysine in the cell. For enhancement of L-lysine, the amino acid residues at the regulatory site of L-lysine feedback inhibition enzymes (AK III and DHDPS) in L-lysine biosynthesis were changed to deprive the feedback effect. Site-directed mutageneses were performed on the nucleotide sequence of *lysC* (encoding AK III) and *dapA* (encoding DHDPS). Moreover, homoserine dehydrogenase encoded by *thrA* can draw the intermediate in L-lysine biosynthesis pathway to synthesize L-threonine. Thus, the inactivation of homoserine dehydrogenase I by *thrA* knockout should give more L-lysine production and lead to more production of L-PA.

จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

4.1 *thrA* knockout in *E. coli* BL21(DE3)

For *thrA* knockout, TargeTron® Gene Knockout System was chosen. TargeTron® Gene Knockout System is based on the principle of disruption of bacterial genes by insertion of group II introns. TargeTron system is site specific; thus, it is enabled retargeting of introns to insert efficiently into virtually any desired DNA target. Moreover, it is an easy method to disrupt the gene and save time to perform the experiment. The processes started with target site prediction on *thrA* for group II intron insertion. The site of insertion, which gave the highest knockout efficiency score was between 1356 and 1357 of *thrA*. This site located around the middle of the

gene sequence. So, after transcription of *thrA* with intron insertion, the inserted homoserine dehydrogenase I should not fold to an active form. To confirm the *thrA* knockout, we performed colony PCR in two steps using 1. gene specific primers and 2. one gene specific primer and one intron specific primer. Colony PCR from gene specific primers can indicate that the gene is inserted by group II intron. In addition, the colony PCR from one gene specific primer and one intron specific primer in the second step can roughly indicate the location of intron insertion on the gene. From this research, the 20 growing colonies on the selective plate was brought to analyze thrA knockout. The result indicated that 13 colonies showed thrA knockout. So, the capability of TargeTron® Gene Knockout System in this research was 65%. However, the capability of group II intron insertion might differ for each gene and each organism. For example, the intron insertion capability to disrupt Seb and Has in Staphylococcus aureus were 37 and 100%, respectively [55] as well as the intron insertion capability to disrupt plc (alpha toxin gene) in Clostridium perfringens was 5.3% [56]. For the stability of group II intron insertion, the clone in this study was subcultured more than seven times and kept more than one year for storage. The clone still grew on medium containing kanamycin antibiotic and the colony PCR of it was similar to the original.

Chulalongkorn University

4.2 Construction of pE22-LPC*D*

This part was performed to solve the problem about the selectable recombinant plasmid in *E. coli* host cell. As it was mention, the *thrA* knockout in *E. coli* using TargeTron® Gene Knockout System could be selected with kanamycin antibiotic. Unfortunately, the recombinant plasmid which containing the desired genes, pD-LPC*D* was also selected with kanamycin antibiotic. To screen the recombinant plasmid which, was transformed into *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ *thrA*, the selective antibiotic was needed to change. The best choice in that time was to change harboring vector from pRSFDuet-1 to pET-22b(+) by subcloning of these desired genes. pET-22b(+) was chosen because it was T7 system for expression of the inserted gene, which is similar to pRSFDuet-1.

4.3 Expression of the involving genes

From the SDS-PAGE, the expression of lysine 6-dehydrogenase; Lys 6-DH and pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase; P5CR were clearly seen when *lysdh* and *proC* were induced by 0.4 mM IPTG for 4 hours. Especially, Lys 6-DH, it gave very strong protein band. The result was similar to the report of Ruldeekulthamrong in 2007 [57]. *lysdh* could overexpress even if it was not induced. For P5CR, its size and band intensity were similar to the result of Srimaung in 2010 [25]. The mutated AKIII showed the band at around 48 kDa although its expression was not strong like Lys 6-DH and P5CR. On the other hand, the expression of DHDPS could not be detected. One of the reason was that its size was close to the other proteins. Norasetsingh in 2016 also reported that it very hard to display the clear band of DHDPS [30]. However, the existence of mutated AK III and DHDPS could give more production of L-PA [50] and more production of L-aminoadipic acid that use L-lysine as a substrate [30].

4.4 Growth of the recombinant clones

Before the fermentation experiment was performed, the media for fermentation had been searched. At first, the minimal media from Thongchuang [49] and Rathchaneeladdajit [58] which used for L-phenylalanine production by engineered *E. coli*, was used to culture wild-type and *thrA* knockout *E. coli*. These media containing glycerol and (NH₄)₂SO₄ as sole carbon and nitrogen sources, respectively. The results showed that they gave meager growth of *thrA* knockout *E. coli*, especially in medium from Rathchaneeladdajit, the OD₆₀₀ of this strain was lower than 0.2 while OD₆₀₀ from Thongchuang medium was around 0.3. So, Thongchuang medium was chosen to further use in this study. This minimal medium was modified for growing the thrA knockout E. coli. L-threonine, L-glycine, and yeast extract were added into Thongchuang medium to generate Tplus, Gplus, and Yplus media, respectively. Since thrA knockout effects directly on L-threonine biosynthesis, the thrA knockout should make the cell lacking L-threonine. So, L-threonine was supplied into the minimal medium to prove the presumption. Moreover, in KEGG PATHWAY Database shows that there is another way to synthesize L-threonine, via reversible reaction from glycine and acetaldehyde catalyzed by threonine aldolase (Appendix J). So, L-glycine was supplied to occur the condensation with acetaldehyde in E. coli cell. Meanwhile, yeast extract was also supplied because it composes of the highly short peptide chain, high concentration of B vitamins, sugar, and mineral. So, it might improve the growth of thrA knockout E.coli. Moreover, Ning medium which used to grow thrA knockout E. coli [51], and Ying medium which used for L-PA production by engineer E. coli [18], were also modified to this work. Glycerol was substituted to glucose in Ning and Ying media, respectively.

The result showed that Tplus medium gave higher growth than in the Thongchuang medium about three times, but the growth was still lower than that of wild-type *E.coli*. Although L-threonine concentration was also varied, the growth was limited. It indicated that the cell required L-threonine for its growth; however, other substances were also required for its normal growth. For Gplus medium, it could not improve the growth. So, the supplementation of L-glycine could not lead to the recovery of L-threonine. For Yplus medium, it could elevate the growth of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) $\Delta thrA$ better than the other two media mentioned before. It indicated that the supplement of yeast extract components was effective for the growth of

thrA knockout *E. coli*. In Ning medium, it elevated higher growth than in Yplus medium. Since Ning medium contained high protein supplement, yeast extract, and casein. For Ying medium, *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ *thrA* could not grow equivalent to wild-type *E. coli* BL21(DE3), however, the difference of them was lower when compared to the other media. Therefore, it can assume that the high protein or small peptide components could improve the growth of *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ *thrA*. However, growth of the knockout strain could be improved by optimization of culture medium. Ning et al. in 2016 [51], also disrupted *thrA* in *E. coli*. The growth of *thrA* knockout strain was lower than wild-type strain around 23%. We also found that the growth of *thrA* knockout strain in Ying medium was lower than wild-type about 22%. However, the experiment gave a work perk that homoserine dehydrogenase I was the essential enzyme in *E. coli*.

4.5 Production of L-pipecolic acid

At present, the researches about the production of L-PA by biological process, fermentation, and enzymatic reaction are dramatically increased. For example, in 2015 Tani et al. reported the production of L-PA using one-pot synthesis by incubation the engineered *E. coli* JM109 (overexpressing gene encoding L-lysine racemase, L-lysine α -oxidase, Δ^1 -piperideine-2-carboxylate reductase and glucose dehydrogenase) in the reaction mixture containing 0.4 M DL-lysine, 0.5 M glucose, 0.2 mM NADP⁺, 10,000 units/L catalase from bovine, and 4 g/L deforming agent. They earned 45.1 g/L of L-PA [48]; however, the method was a risk to contamination, and L-lysine has a high price.

In 2017, Ying and coworker overexpressed genes encoding AK III, DHDPS, diaminopimelate carboxylase and lysine cyclodeaminase in *E. coli* BL21(DE3). Since lysine cyclodeaminase has poor catalytic efficiency, L-PA production of the engineered

E. coli using fed-batch fermentation was only 5.33 g/L [18]. In addition, Pérez-García and coworker reported that the L-PA production using fed-batch fermentation by an engineered *Cyanobacterium glutamicum*, overexpressing the gene encoded for L-lysine 6-dehydrogenase and pyrroline 5-carboxylate reductase, obtained 14.4 g/L of L-PA [47]. In this study, we earned just 0.57 g/L of L-PA titer that was lower more than nine fold when compared to all mention reports. However, in this study, we reached the objectives. It can be ascribed that *thrA* knockout in *E. coli* can increase the flux of L-lysine biosynthesis that resulted in more L-PA production. When it was compared with wild-type L-PA production *E. coli*, it was increased L-PA production around 29% although its growth is lower. However, our study was just a preliminary experiment. The culture components and also culture conditions should be optimized for more L-PA production.



CHAPTER V

CONCLUSIONS

- The *thrA* in *E. coli* BL21(DE3) was successfully knocked out by insertion of group II intron between nucleotide 1356 and 1357 of the sense strand of *thrA*. The knockout strain was named *E. coli* BL21(DE3) Δ*thrA*.
- The pE22-LPC*D* containing lysC*, dapA*, lysdh, and proC was successfully constructed and transformed into E. coli BL21(DE3) wild-type and E. coli BL21(DE3) ΔthrA.
- Protein expression of KO-LPCD and W-LPCD strains did not significantly different on SDS-PAGE analysis. The expression of Lys 6-DH, P5CR, and AK III, which have the size around 39, 29 and 48 kDa, respectively, was clearly seen while that of DHDPS could not be detected.
- 4. The *thrA* knockout led to the reduction of growth in *E. coli*, whereas the L-PA production was increased.
- 5. Ying medium containing contained 30 g/L glycerol, 12 g/L peptone C, 8 g/L yeast extract, 2.1 g/L citric acid.H₂O, 2.5 g/L (NH₄)₂SO₄, 0.1 g/L FeCl₃, 0.5 g/L MgSO₄.7H₂O, 0.5 g/L K₂HPO₄.3H₂O, 3 g/L KH₂PO₄ and 15.13 g/L Na₂HPO₄.12H₂O, gave the highest growth and L-PA production in both knockout and wild-type strains.

6. KO-LPCD strain could produce 0.571 g/L of L-PA when it was cultured in Ying medium for 168 after induction by 0.1 mM IPTG, with specific production of 1.8-fold higher than the wild-type strain.



REFERENCES

- 1. Morrison RI: Isolation of L-pipecolic acid. *Biochemical Journal* 1953, 53:474.
- Návarová H, Bernsdorff F, Döring A-C, Zeier J: Pipecolic acid, an endogenous mediator of defense amplification and priming, is a critical regulator of inducible plant immunity. *The Plant Cell* 2012, 24:5123-5141.
- Song JT, Lu H, McDowell JM, Greenberg JT: A key role for ALD1 in activation of local and systemic defenses in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Journal* 2004, 40:200-212.
- Vranova V, Lojkova L, Rejsek K, Formanek P: Significance of the natural occurrence of L-versus D-pipecolic acid: a review. *Chirality* 2013, 25:823-831.
- 5. He M: **Pipecolic acid in microbes: biosynthetic routes and enzymes**. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology* 2006, **33**:401-407.
- Gouffi K, Bernard T, Blanco C: Osmoprotection by pipecolic acid in Sinorhizobium meliloti: Specific effects of D and L isomers. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 2000, 66:2358-2364.
- Kamthan M, Mukhopadhyay G, Chakraborty N, Chakraborty S, Datta A: Quantitative proteomics and metabolomics approaches to demonstrate *N*acetyl-D-glucosamine inducible amino acid deprivation response as morphological switch in *Candida albicans*. *Fungal Genetics and Biology* 2012, 49:369-378.
- Rothstein M, Miller LL: The conversion of lysine to pipcolic acid in the rat. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 1954, 211:851-858.
- Kawasaki H, Hori T, Nakajima M, Takeshita K: Plasma levels of pipecolic acid in patients with chronic liver disease. *Hepatology* 1988, 8:286-289.

- Mihalik SJ, Moser HW, Watkins PA, Danks DM, Poulos A, Rhead WJ:
 Peroxisomal L-pipecolic acid oxidation is deficient in liver from Zellweger syndrome patients. *Pediatric Research* 1989, 25:548.
- Charles AK: Pipecolic acid receptors in rat cerebral cortex. Neurochemical Research 1986, 11:521-525.
- Straathof AJ, Panke S, Schmid A: The production of fine chemicals by biotransformations. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology* 2002, 13:548-556.
- Patel RN: Synthesis of chiral pharmaceutical intermediates by biocatalysis. Coordination Chemistry Reviews 2008, 252:659-701.
- Walther W, Netscher T: Design and development of chiral reagents for the chromatographic e.e. determination of chiral alcohols. *Chirality* 1996, 8:397-401.
- 15. Bis DM, Ban YH, James ED, Alqahtani N, Viswanathan R, Lane AL: Characterization of the nocardiopsin biosynthetic gene cluster reveals similarities to and differences from the rapamycin and FK-506 pathways. ChemBioChem 2015, 16:990-997.
- Adger B, Dyer U, Hutton G, Woods M: Stereospecific synthesis of the anaesthetic levobupivacaine. *Tetrahedron Letters* 1996, 37:6399-6402.
- 17. Winitz M, Greenstein JP: Chemistry of the amino acids: Wiley; 1961.
- Ying H, Tao S, Wang J, Ma W, Chen K, Wang X, Ouyang P: Expanding metabolic pathway for *de novo* biosynthesis of the chiral pharmaceutical intermediate l-pipecolic acid in *Escherichia coli*. *Microbial Cell Factories* 2017, 16:52.
- Fujita T, Hada T, Higashino K: Origin of D-and L-pipecolic acid in human physiological fluids: a study of the catabolic mechanism to pipecolic acid using the lysine loading test. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 1999, 287:145-156.

- 20. Khaw LE, Böhm GA, Metcalfe S, Staunton J, Leadlay PF: Mutational biosynthesis of novel rapamycins by a strain of *Streptomyces hygroscopicus* NRRL 5491 disrupted in *rapL*, encoding a putative lysine cyclodeaminase. *Journal of Bacteriology* 1998, 180:809-814.
- 21. He M: **Pipecolic acid in microbes: biosynthetic routes and enzymes**. *Journal of Industrial Microbiology and Biotechnology* 2006, **33**:401-407.
- 22. Fujii T, Mukaihara M, Agematu H, Tsunekawa H: Biotransformation of Llysine to L-pipecolic acid catalyzed by L-lysine 6-aminotransferase and pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase. *Bioscience, Biotechnology, and Biochemistry* 2002, 66:622-627.
- Misono H, Nagasaki S: Occurrence of L-lysine ε-dehydrogenase in Agrobacterium tumefaciens. Journal of Bacteriology 1982, 150:398-401.
- 24. Ruldeekulthamrong P, Maeda S, Kato S-i, Shinji N, Sittipraneed S, Packdibamrung K, Misono H: Molecular characterization of lysine 6dehydrogenase from Achromobacter denitrificans. BMB Reports 2008, 41:790-795.
- 25. Srimuang K: Heterologous expression of pyrroline-5-carboxylate reductase and L-lysine-6-dehydrogenase genes for L-pipecolic acid production. *Master's Thesis. Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science.* Chulalongkorn University; 2010.
- 26. Cohen GN: **The aspartokinase homoserine dehydrogenase of** *Escherichia coli*. *Multidomain Proteins-Structure and Evolution* 1980:49-121.
- Huang K, Hseu T: Effects of lysine-sensitive aspartokinase III on lysine biosynthesis in Escherichia coli K-12. Proceedings of the National Science Council, Republic of China Part B, Life Sciences 1993, 17:91-97.

- 28. Chen Z, Rappert S, Sun J, Zeng A-P: Integrating molecular dynamics and coevolutionary analysis for reliable target prediction and deregulation of the allosteric inhibition of aspartokinase for amino acid production. *Journal of Biotechnology* 2011, 154:248-254.
- 29. Geng F, Chen Z, Zheng P, Sun J, Zeng A-P: Exploring the allosteric mechanism of dihydrodipicolinate synthase by reverse engineering of the allosteric inhibitor binding sites and its application for lysine production. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 2013, 97:1963-1971.
- 30. Norasetsingh T: Enhanced production of L-aminoadipic acid in Escherichia coli by metabolic engineering of lysine and adipic acid biosynthesis. Master's thesis. Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science. Chulalongkorn University; 2016.
- 31. Paris S, Viemon C, Curien G, Dumas R: Mechanism of control of Arabidopsis thaliana aspartate kinase-homoserine dehydrogenase by threonine. Journal of Biological Chemistry 2003, 278:5361-5366.
- 32. Azevedo RA, Arruda P, Turner WL, Lea PJ: The biosynthesis and metabolism of the aspartate derived amino acids in higher plants. *Phytochemistry* 1997, 46:395-419.
- 33. Cohen G, Dautry-Varsat A: Multifunctional Proteins, edited by H.
 Bisswanger & E. Schmincke-Ott. In.: New York: John Wiley & Sons; 1980: 49-121.
- 34. Cohen GN: The aspartokinases and homoserine dehydrogenases of *Escherichia coli*. In: *Current Topics in Cellular Regulation*. Elsevier; 1969: 183-231.

- 35. Falcoz-Kelly F, Janin J, Saari JC, Véron M, Truffa-Bachi P, Cohen GN: Revised structure of aspartokinase L-homoserine dehydrogenase I of Escherichia coli K12: Evidence for four identical subunits. European Journal of Biochemistry 1972, 28:507-519.
- 36. Lee J-H, Lee D-E, Lee B-U, Kim H-S: Global analyses of transcriptomes and proteomes of a parent strain and an L-threonine-overproducing mutant strain. *Journal of Bacteriology* 2003, 185:5442-5451.
- Alberts B, Johnson A, Lewis J, Raff M, Roberts K, Walter P: Molecular Biology of the Cell. Garland Science. *New York* 2007:1227-1242.
- Frazier CL, San Filippo J, Lambowitz AM, Mills DA: Genetic manipulation of Lactococcus lactis by using targeted group II introns: generation of stable insertions without selection. Applied and Environmental Microbiology 2003, 69:1121-1128.
- 39. Matsuura M, Saldanha R, Ma H, Wank H, Yang J, Mohr G, Cavanagh S, Dunny GM, Belfort M, Lambowitz AM: A bacterial group II intron encoding reverse transcriptase, maturase, and DNA endonuclease activities: Biochemical demonstration of maturase activity and insertion of new genetic information within the intron. *Genes & development* 1997, **11**:2910-2924.
- 40. Yang J, Zimmerly S, Perlman PS, Lambowitz AM: Efficient integration of an intron RNA into double-stranded DNA by reverse splicing. *Nature* 1996, 381:332.
- Zimmerly S, Guo H, Eskest R, Yang J, Perlman PS, Lambowitz AM: A group II intron RNA is a catalytic component of a DNA endonuclease involved in intron mobility. *Cell* 1995, 83:529-538.
- 42. Zimmerly S, Guo H, Perlman PS, Lambowltz AM: Group II intron mobility occurs by target DNA-primed reverse transcription. *Cell* 1995, 82:545-554.

- 43. Cousineau B, Smith D, Lawrence-Cavanagh S, Mueller JE, Yang J, Mills D, Manias D, Dunny G, Lambowitz AM, Belfort M: Retrohoming of a bacterial group II intron: Mobility via complete reverse splicing, independent of homologous DNA recombination. *Cell* 1998, 94:451-462.
- Eskes R, Liu L, Ma H, Chao MY, Dickson L, Lambowitz AM, Perlman PS:
 Multiple homing pathways used by yeast mitochondrial group II introns.
 Molecular and Cellular Biology 2000, 20:8432-8446.
- 45. Ichiyanagi K, Beauregard A, Belfort M: A bacterial group II intron favors retrotransposition into plasmid targets. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences 2003, **100**:15742-15747.
- 46. **TargeTronics, LLC** [http://www.targetrons.com/targetron_introduction.php], Accessed by 22 Febuary 2019.
- 47. Pérez-García F, Max Risse J, Friehs K, Wendisch VF: Fermentative production of L-pipecolic acid from glucose and alternative carbon sources.
 Biotechnology Journal 2017, 12:1600646.
- 48. Tani Y, Miyake R, Yukami R, Dekishima Y, China H, Saito S, Kawabata H, Mihara H: Functional expression of L-lysine α-oxidase from Scomber japonicus in Escherichia coli for one-pot synthesis of L-pipecolic acid from DL-lysine. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 2015, 99:5045-5054.
- 49. Thongchuang M, Pongsawasdi P, Chisti Y, Packdibamrung K: Design of a recombinant *Escherichia coli* for producing L-phenylalanine from glycerol.
 World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology 2012, 28:2937-2943.
- 50. Khuanwilai S: Cloning of genes related in lysine synthesis pathway for enhancement of L- pipecolic acid production in Escherichia coli. Bachelor's Senior Project (in Thai). Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science. Chulalongkorn University; 2015.

- 51. Ning Y, Wu X, Zhang C, Xu Q, Chen N, Xie X: Pathway construction and metabolic engineering for fermentative production of ectoine in *Escherichia coli*. *Metabolic Engineering* 2016, **36**:10-18.
- 52. Bradford MM: A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Analytical biochemistry 1976, 72(1-2):248-254.
- Bollag D, Michael D, Stuart J: Protein methods 2nd Ed. A John Willey and Sons. Inc Pub, New York 1996.
- 54. Moulin M, Deleu C, Larher FR, Bouchereau A: High-performance liquid chromatography determination of pipecolic acid after precolumn ninhydrin derivatization using domestic microwave. *Analytical biochemistry* 2002, 308:320-327.
- 55. Yao J, Zhong J, Fang Y, Geisinger E, Novick RP, Lambowitz AM: Use of targetrons to disrupt essential and nonessential genes in *Staphylococcus aureus* reveals temperature sensitivity of Ll. LtrB group II intron splicing. *RNA* 2006, **12**:1271-1281.
- 56. Chen Y, McClane BA, Fisher DJ, Rood JI, Gupta P: Construction of an alpha toxin gene knockout mutant of *Clostridium perfringens* type A by use of a mobile group II intron. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 2005, 71:7542-7547.
- 57. Ruldeekulthamrong P: Gene cloning and characterization of L-lysine 6dehydrogenase from Achromobacter denitrificans for L-pipecolic acid production. Doctor of Philosophy's thesis. Program in Biological Science, Faculty of Science. Chulalongkorn University; 2007.

58. Pakinee R: L-phenylalanine production by recombinant Escerichia coli under regulation of T7 and ara promoters. Master's Thesis. Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Science. Chulalongkorn University; 2014.





APPENDIX A

Map of pACD4K-C



Note: pACD4K-C plasmid had a size of 7675 bp in total. The plasmid is propagated in medium containing chloramphenicol. Splicing of the group II intron results in excision of the *td* intron. Removal of *td* restores the kan ORF prior to chromosomal insertion.

APPENDIX B

Restriction Map of pET-22b(+)



APPENDIX C

Modified protocol of PrestoTM mini plasmid kit

PrestoTM mini plasmid kit was designed for quick isolation of plasmid DNA.

1. Harvesting

The bacterial cell culture 3 mL was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 2 minutes and collected the cell pellet.

2. Resuspension

The cell pellet was added 200 μ L of PD1 buffer (contained RNase A). The cell was completely resuspended by vortex.

3. Cell lysis

To lyse the cell, 200 μ L of PD2 buffer was added to resuspend sample. Then, it was gently mixed by inverting the tube 10 times and let stand at room temperature for 2 minutes.

4. Neutralization

The suspension was neutralized by addition of 300 μ L PD3 buffer. Then, it was mixed immediately by inverting the tube 10 times and centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 15 minutes.

5. DNA binding

All of the supernatant was transferred to PDH column and centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 1 minutes.

6. Wash

The 400 μ L of W1 buffer was added into the PDH column. Then, it was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 1 minutes. The flow-through in the collection tube was discarded. After that, the 600 μ L of Wash buffer was added into the PDH column then was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 1 minutes. The flow-through was discarded and the column was centrifuged again to dry column.

7. Elution

The dried column was transferred into new 1.5 microcentrifuge tube. The 50 μ L of elution buffer was added and let stand for 10 minutes. After that, the tube was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 5 minutes to elute the purified DNA.

APPENDIX D

Modified protocol of GenepHlowTM Gel/PCR kit

- 1. Sample preparation
 - 1.1 Gel dissociation

The agarose gel slice containing relevant DNA fragment 0.3 g was added 500 μ L of Gel/PCR buffer. After mixed, it was incubated at 58 °C for 15 minutes and inverts the tube every 3 minutes, ensures the gel slice completely dissolved.

1.2 PCR reaction

The 50 μ L of PCR reaction was added 5 volumes of Gel/PCR buffer and mixed by vortex.

2. DNA binding

All of the sample from section 1 (maximum of 800 μ L) was transferred into DFH column and centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 1 minute. The flow-through was discarded.

3. Wash

The 400 μ L of W1 buffer was added into DFH column. The column was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 1 minute. After that, it was added by 600 μ L of Wash buffer and let stand for 1 minute. Then the flow-through was discarded by centrifugation at 10,000 xg for 1 minute. And the column was dried by centrifuged again at 10,000 xg for 5 minutes.

4. DNA Elution

The dried column was transferred into new 1.5 microcentrifuge tube. The elution buffer, the volume depend on each experiment, was added and let stand for 10 minutes. After that, the tube was centrifuged at 10,000 xg for 5 minutes to elute the purified DNA

APPENDIX E

Preparation for SDS-PAGE analysis

1. Stock solution

2 M Tris-HCl (pH 8.8)

Tris (hydroxymethyl)-aminomethane 24.2 g

Adjusted pH to 8.8 with 1 N HCl and adjusted volume to 100 mL with distilled water.

1 M Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)

Tris (hydroxymethyl)-aminomethane

12.1 g

Adjusted pH to 6.8 with 1 N HCl and adjusted volume to 100 mL with distilled water.

10% (w/v) SDS

Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) 10 g Added distilled water to a total volume of 100 mL. 50% (w/v) Glycerol

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

100% Glycerol 50 mL

Added distilled water to a total volume of 100 mL.

1% (w/v) Bromophenol blue

Bromophenol blue 100 mg

Brought to 10 mL with distilled water and stirred until dissolved.

The aggregated dye was removed by filtration.

APPENDIX E (continued)

2. Working solutions

Solution A (30% (w/v) acrylamide, 0.8% (w/v) bis-acr	ylamid	e)
Acrylamide	29.2	g
N, N'-methylene-bis-acrylamide	0.8	g
Adjusted volume to 100 mL with distilled water.		
Filtered and stored in dark (brown bottle) at 4^{oC}		
Solution B (1.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 8.8 and 0.4% SDS)		
2 M Tris-HCl (pH 8.8)	75	mL
10% (w/v) SDS	4	mL
Distilled water	21	mL
Solution C (0.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8, 0.4% SDS)		
1 M Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)	50	mL
10% (w/v) SDS พาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	4	mL
Distilled water	46	mL
10% (w/v) Ammonium persulfate		
Ammonium persulfate	0.5	g
Distilled water	5.0	mL
APPENDIX E (continued)

Electrophoresis buffer (25 mM Tris, 192 mM glycine and 0.1% (w/v) SDS)

Tris (hydroxymethyl)-aminomethane	3.0	g
Glycine	14.4	mL
SDS	1	g

Dissolved and adjusted to total volume to 1 liter with distilled water

(final pH should be approximately 8.3)	nould be approximately 8.3)
----------------------------------------	-----------------------------

5x Sample buffer (312.5 mM Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 50% (v/v) glycerol, 1% (w/v) bromophenol blue)

1 M Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)	0.6	mL
50% (v/v) Glycerol	5.0	mL
10% (w/v) SDS	2	mL
1% (w/v) Bromophenol blue	1	mL
β-Mercaptoethanol	0.5	mL
Distilled water ULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY	1.4	mL

APPENDIX E (continued)

3. SDS-PAGE

12.5% Separating gel

Solution A	4.2	mL
Solution B	2.5	mL
Distilled water	3.3	mL
10% (w/v) Ammonium persulfate	50	μL
TEMED	5	μL
5.0% Stacking gel		
Solution A	0.67	mL
Solution C	1.0	mL
Distilled water	2.3	mL
10% (w/v) Ammonium persulfate	30	μL
TEMED จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	5	μL
Chulalongkorn Universit		

APPENDIX F

Protein staining solution

Staining solution, 1 liter

Coomassie brilliant blue R-250	1.0	mL
Methanol	450	mL
Distilled water	450	mL
Destaining solution, 1 liter		
Methanol	100	mL
Glacial acetic acid	100	mL
Distilled water	800	mL
8		
จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย		

APPENDIX G

Standard curve for protein determination by Bradford's method



APPENDIX H

HPLC profile of L-pipecolic acid

A.) L-PA standard at 0.1 g/L



B.) Sample from Ying medium at 24 hours after induction (0.114 g/L)



APPENDIX H (continue)

HPLC profile of L-pipecolic acid

C.) L-PA standard at 0.5 g/L



E.) Sample from Ying medium at 120 hours after induction (0.507 g/L)



APPENDIX I

Standard curve of L-pipecolic acid by HPLC

Area

118993 152551 232142

232142



APPENDIX J

L-threonine synthesis from condensation of L-glycine and acetaldehyde





APPENDIX J (continue)

KECC	REACTION: R00751	Help
Entry	R00751 Reaction	
Name	L-threonine acetaldehyde-lyase (glycine-forming)	
Definition	L-Threonine <=> Glycine + Acetaldehyde	
Equation	C00188 <=> C00037 + C00084	
	HO Harrow Harr	
Reaction class	RC00312 C00037_C00188 RC00372 C00084_C00188	
Enzyme	4.1.2.5 4.1.2.48	
Pathway	<pre>rn00260 Glycine, serine and threonine metabolism rn01100 Metabolic pathways rn01110 Biosynthesis of secondary metabolites rn01120 Microbial metabolism in diverse environments rn01130 Biosynthesis of antibiotics rn01230 Biosynthesis of amino acids</pre>	
Orthology	K01620 threonine aldolase [EC:4.1.2.48]	
Other DBs	RHEA: 19628	
LinkDB	All DBs	

APPENDIX K

The sequencing chromatogram of *lysC** in pE22-C*D* using primers, UpT7promoter (A) and dapAsequp-R (B)

A)

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7prom Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7promotor MMMMMMMMMMMM MMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMMM

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7promotor NWWWWWWWWWWW WIMM MWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWWW www.www.hall.www.anhall.

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7promotor 1. MWWWWWM MMMMMMMMMMWMMMM

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7promotor Bioneer pE22-C_D_-UpT7promotor 1 M M M M M xxx x00x XXXXX 52 42 31 1)XXXXXXXX WWW W WWW

APPENDIX K (continue)

B)

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-dapAsequp-R VX MAMMM MMMM Marine Mari

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-dapAsequp-R

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-da www.www.www.www.www.www.

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-da

MMMMMMMM/ mmmm

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-dapAsequp-R MMMMM 24 54 49 51 54 42 51 42 41 45 59 51 53 55 52 41 59 52 11 48 56 44 42 39 52 54 59 52 42 54 40 42 45 40 49 44 35 35 35 32 41 37 39 45 32 47 91 33 54 52 47 40 45 G C A C A C C A B C G T A C C A C C T B C G C G MAM XXX XXXXXX Ŵ

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-dapAsequp-R 31 46 26 26 30 38 30 3 XXXXX 21 20 1622 20 30 21 32 1824 14 30 30 18 4 11 18 19 10 19 12 32 1934 22 19 22 14 19 27 18 39 9 17 16 32 21 33 22 28 13 17 22 18 24 30 24 24 47 25 23 T G T A G A T G C C C G G A C G T C G T C G T C C A G A T A T C A A C A C G A G A T A C C G T G T A A A G

APPENDIX K

The sequencing chromatogram of *dapA** in pE22-C*D* using primers, DownlysC (A) and T7terminator (B)

A)

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC 00 C0 0 0 X C T C WM

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC wWWWWWWWW MMMM MV

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC

XWN 40 30 54 18 53 18 49 54 51 50 50 51 41 44 62 15 54 54 44 49 51 21 3741 41 54 40 54 51 32 53 51 45 42 52 52 52 52 54 47 54 44 95 1 27 23 42 34 54 40 33 42 42 38 40 41 31 3510 40 30 30 31 31 40 31 31 31 33 31 43 31 42 42 32 31 25 51 43 31 31 34 52 53 43 52

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC

MM/MM MMMMMM/ NMMMMMMMMMMMM

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC

MMMM Wwwww WWW MMM MMMMM WW \sim 47 54 18 52 56 18 56 19 47 56 56 19 55 19 54 51 19 40 19 40 40 19 19 56 18 40 19 58 18 19 54 55 19 56 44 45 53 45 19 19 59 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 59 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58 19 50 58

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-DownlysC

30 32 31 38 25 / 4012 3128 31 38 25 C A T G T A A A G G A A C XXXXX X

APPENDIX K (continue)

B)

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terr

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terminator www.www.www.www.ww

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terminator 84 (4) 51 76 11 52 76 (4) 77 76 (4) 77 76 (4) 77 76 (4) 74 76 (4) 77 76 (4) 77 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) 76 (4) M MAN MM 50 32 54 49 54 53 42 37 54 42 57 53 37 49 47 32 51 44 44 54 47 51 30 38 37 37 42 51 47 51 XXXxx XxXX XxXX XXX λX

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terminator

WW

Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terminator

MMM/W

> Bioneer pE22-C_D_-T7terminator 99 91 21 2915 97 31 22 30 44 48 94 31 17 22 30 22 30 42 41 28 31 43 14 28 31 43 18 42 32 28 33 32 37 3421 33 18 32 57 17 1827 35 31 28 253 33 30 3011 28 28 51 26 28 48 40 T C C A A C A G A A A C G A T C O C C O A O T A C C G C T O G C G A C A T O A T A A T C A A T C A O T T T 46 46 29 27 2222 54 34 31 56 27

VITA

NAME	Suttilak Khuanwiali
DATE OF BIRTH	6 October 1993
PLACE OF BIRTH	Bangkok, Thailand
INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED HOME ADDRESS	Bachelor of Science (Biochemistry) Chulalongkorn University 51/671 Nuanchan Road, Nuanchan, Beungkum, Bangkok, Thailand 10230
PUBLICATION	Metabolic engineering of L-lysine biosynthesis pathway for enhancement of L-pipecolic acid production in Escherichia coli The 30th Annual Meeting of Thai Society for Biotechnology and International Conference (TSB2018),
AWARD RECEIVED	Bangkok, Thailand
	าลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Chulalongkorn University